

ENSTİTÜSÜ

• —— K

BILIMLE

Z Ш

ш

 \Box

ш

EFFECT OF CULTIVATION PARAMETERS ON IN-VITRO ANTI-INFLAMMATORY ACTIVITY OF MICROALGAE /

Danışmanı: Prof. Dr. Bikem Övez

Sunuş Tarihi: 09.08.2017



EGE ÜNİVERSİTESİ

Master Thesis

MİKROALGLERİN İN-VİTRO ANTİ-İNFLAMTUVAR AKTIVITESI ÜZERINE ÜRETIM PARAMETRELERININ ETKİSİ

Alper Baran Sözmen

Kimya Mühendisliği Anabilim Dalı

Bornova-İzmir

2017

Ege Üniversitesi Fen Bilimleri Enstitüsü

(Master Thesis)

EFFECT OF CULTIVATION PARAMETERS ON IN-VITRO ANTI-INFLAMMATORY ACTIVITY OF MICROALGAE /

MİKROALGLERİN İN-VİTRO ANTİ-İNFLAMTUVAR AKTİVİTESİ ÜZERİNE ÜRETİM PARAMETRELERİNİN ETKİSİ

Alper Baran Sözmen

Danışmanı: Prof. Dr. Bikem Övez

Kimya Mühendisliği Anabilim Dalı Sunuş Tarihi: 09.08.2017

> Bornova-İzmir 2017

Alper Baran Sözmen tarafından Yüksek Lisans tezi olarak sunulan "Effect of Cultivation Parameters on In-Vitro Anti-Inflammatory Activity of Microalgae / Mikroalglerin İn-Vitro Anti-İnflamatuvar Aktivitesi Üzerine Üretim Parametrelerinin Etkisi" başlıklı bu çalışma EÜ Lisansüstü Eğitim ve Öğretim Yönetmeliği ile EÜ Fen Bilimleri Enstitüsü Eğitim ve Öğretim Yönergesi'nin ilgili hükümleri uyarınca tarafımızdan değerlendirilerek savunmaya değer bulunmuş ve 03.08.2017 tarihinde yapılan tez savunma sınavında aday oybirliği/oyçokluğu ile başarılı bulunmuştur.

<u>Jüri Üyeleri:</u>

Jüri Başkanı : Prof. Dr. Bikem ÖVEZ

Raportör Üye : Prof. Dr. Hatice K. YILDIRIM

Üye : Prof. Dr. Semra KOÇTÜRK

Imźa velu

EGE ÜNİVERSİTESİ FEN BİLİMLERİ ENSTİTÜSÜ ETİK KURALLARA UYGUNLUK BEYANI

EÜ Lisansüstü Eğitim ve Öğretim Yönetmeliğinin ilgili hükümleri uyarınca Yüksek Lisans Tezi / Doktora Tezi olarak sunduğum "Effect of Cultivation Parameters on In-Vitro Anti-Inflammatory Activity of Microalgae / Üretim Üzerine Aktivitesi Anti-İnflamatuvar In-Vitro Mikroalglerin Parametrelerinin Etkisi" başlıklı bu tezin kendi çalışmam olduğunu, sunduğum tüm sonuç, doküman, bilgi ve belgeleri bizzat ve bu tez çalışması kapsamında elde ettiğimi, bu tez çalışmasıyla elde edilmeyen bütün bilgi ve yorumlara atıf yaptığımı ve bunları kaynaklar listesinde usulüne uygun olarak verdiğimi, tez çalışması ve yazımı sırasında patent ve telif haklarını ihlal edici bir davranışımın olmadığını, bu tezin herhangi bir bölümünü bu üniversite veya diğer bir üniversitede başka bir tez çalışması içinde sunmadığımı, bu tezin planlanmasından yazımına kadar bütün safhalarda bilimsel etik kurallarına uygun olarak davrandığımı ve aksinin ortaya çıkması durumunda her türlü yasal sonucu kabul edeceğimi beyan ederim.

> 08/08/2017 I dence

Alper Baran Sözmen

ÖZET

MİKROALGLERİN İN-VİTRO ANTİ-İNFLAMATUVAR AKTİVİTESİ ÜZERİNE ÜRETİM PARAMETRELERİNİN ETKİSİ

Sözmen, Alper Baran

Yüksek Lisans Tezi, Kimya Mühendisliği Anabilim Dalı Tez Danışmanı: Prof. Dr. Bikem Övez Ağustos 2017, 103 sayfa

Bu çalışmada bir mikro alg türü olan Chlorella miniata'nın baloncuk kolon tipi fotobiyoreaktörler içinde, BRISTOL ortamında ve seçilen ışık şiddetini veren beyaz floresan aydınlatma şartlarında, inkübasyon dolabında sabit şartlarda büyümesi incelenmiştir. Chlorella miniata ile 6 litrelik steril ortamlarında, (22°C, 245 µmol m⁻²s⁻¹) sürekli bir stok biyokütle üretimi yapılmıştır. Üretim süreçleri 21 günlük bir büyüme evresi reaktör ortamından alınan günlük örneklerin analiz edilmesiyle kontrollü olarak tamamlanmıştır. Büyüme şartlarına bağlı olarak büyüme hızı sıcaklık, ışık şiddeti ve her ikisine de bağlı çeşitli modellerle incelenmiştir. Matematik modeller yardımıyla, uygun büyüme koşulları 21,38 °C sıcaklık ve 291,5 μ mol foton m⁻² s⁻¹ olarak hesaplanmıştır. Biyokütleden Soxhlet ekstraksiyonu ile ekstraktlar elde edilmiş LC MS/MS çalışmaları sonucunda ekstraktların içeriğinde yüksek miktarlarda salisilik, kafeik vanilik, t-sinamik asit ve siyanidin ve mirisetin'e rastlanmıştır. Çalışma diğer bir amacı Chlorella miniata türünün olası antioksidan ve anti-inflamatuar kapasitesinin araştırılması ve bu olası kapasite ile yetiştirilme koşulları arasında bağlantılar aranmasıdır. Bu amaçla, trolox eşleniği olarak antioksidan kapasitenin ölçümü (TEAC), toplam antioksidan kapasitenin ölçümü (TAO), ferrik indirgen antioksidan kapasitenin ölçümü (FRAP), ksantin oksidaz inhibisyonu ve hiyaluronidaz inhibisyonu çalışmaları yetiştirilmiş mikro algler için yapılmıştır. Bu çalışmaların sonuçları, 22,91 mg/g alg TEAC, 776,70 mg/g alg gallik asit eşleniği FRAP ve 37.07% ksantin oksidaz inhibisyonu, 65,39% hiyaluronidaz inhibisyonu olarak bulunmuştur. Anahtar sözcükler: Chlorella miniata, matematik modelleme, antioksidan kapasite, anti inflamatuar etki, fenolik maddeler

ABSTRACT EFFECT OF CULTIVATION PARAMETERS ON IN-VITRO ANTI-INFLAMMATORY ACTIVITY OF MICROALGAE

Sözmen, Alper Baran

MSc Thesis, Chemical Engineering Department Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Bikem Övez August 2017, 103 pages

The aim of the study was to acquire three findings regarding microalgae. The microalgae species Chlorella miniata was used for the study. The first step was to determine the specific growth rate changes of the microalgae with cultivation parameters, the experiments were carried out using varying cultivation conditions and they were performed using bubble column photobioreactors with a volume of 6 liters, and 1 vvm aeration, illuminated using white fluorescent light. Using mathematical modelling, the optimum temperature and light intensity for the maximum specific growth rate were calculated to be 21,38 $^{\circ}$ C and 291,5 µmol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ respectively. The last two parts of the study was to see if the microalgae species Chlorella miniata possess an antioxidant and anti-inflammatory potential and to see if there is a correlation between the cultivation conditions and these potentials. For this purpose the assays of Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC), ferric reducing antioxidant capacity (FARP), total antioxidant capacity (TAO), xanthine oxidase inhibition, and hyaluronidase inhibition were studied using extracts of microalgae obtained from the different cultivation parameters. It's important to mention that this was the first study using these assays on species of Chlorella miniata and the first that utilized the cultivation parameters on microalgae. The results were, 22,91 mg/g algae TEAC, 776,70 mg/g algae gallic acid equivalent of FRAP and 37,07% xanthine oxidase inhibition with a concentration of 10,5 mg algae per ml ethanol, 65,39% of hyaluronidase inhibition with a concentration of 0,9 mg algae per ml ethanol. The effects of the cultivation parameters on these assays were also a part of the study. Keywords: Chlorella miniata, mathematical modelling, antioxidant capacity, anti-inflammatory potential and phenolic compounds

ACKNOWLEGEMENTS

First of all I want to thank my supervisor, Prof. Övez; for guiding and mentoring me during my MSc studies in the last years, also making me feel like home in the laboratories of Chemical Engineering Department. The researchers in research laboratory 8, MSc. Ova and MSc. Ata, who instructed me during my studies in laboratory and helped me through my work in the laboratory, shared their previous experiences to lead me to an easier time. Msc. Canbay who taught me the methods of Lc MS/MS studies and helped me through these assays, without him it would be a much slower and painful process. MSc. Durmaz and MSc. Memmedov who kept me in good company, aided me through the last parts of my study and provided support. Last but not least I want to acknowledge Prof. Sözmen, who guided me not only in this study or in my college life but through my life, from the very start.

Table of Contents

Özet	vii
Abstract	ix
Acknowledgements	xi
List of Figures	XV
List of Tables	xvii
1. INTRODUCTION	1
2. LITERATURE SURVEY	2
2.1 Microalgae and Chlorella	2
2.2 Photo-Bioreactors and Cultivation Modes	2
2.3 Effect of Light Intensity on Cultivation and Modelling	5
2.4 Effect of Temperature on Cultivation and Modelling	10
2.5 Modelling the Combined Effects of Light Intensity and	
Temperature	15
2.6 Added-Value Compounds in Microalgae: Extraction and	
Identification	17
2.6.1 Extraction	17
2.6.2 Phenolic compounds	18
2.6.3 Antioxidants	19
2.6.4 Compounds possessing anti-inflammatory potential	21
3. PRESENT STUDY FLOWSHEET	22
4. MATERIAL AND METHOD	23

Table of Contents (continued)

4.1 Cultivation of Algae	23				
4.1.1 Controlling the growth of microalgae4.2 Control and Modelling of the Algal Growth					
					4.2.1 Modelling the algal growth
4.3 Determination of Value Added Compounds in Algal Extracts	33				
4.3.1 Extraction	33				
4.3.2 Evaporation of the solvent	35				
4.3.3 Determination of phenolic compound content	36				
4.3.4 Determination of antioxidant capacity	40				
4.3.5 Determination of anti-inflammatory activity	43				
5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	46				
5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	46 46				
 5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	46 46 50				
 5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	46 46 50 50				
 5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	46 46 50 50 54				
 5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	46 46 50 50 54				
 5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	46 46 50 50 54 57				
 5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	 46 46 50 50 54 57 58 				
 5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	 46 46 50 50 54 57 58 59 				

Table of Contents (continued)

5.5.1 Phenolic acids	60
5.5.2 Flavonoids	68
5.5.3 Tannins	73
5.6 The Antioxidant Capacity of the Algae Extracts	75
5.6.1 Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity assay	75
5.6.2 The ferric reducing antioxidant potential assay	76
5.6.3 The total antioxidant capacity assay	77
5.7 Anti-inflammatory Potential	78
5.7.1 Xanthine – xanthine oxidase inhibition assay	79
5.7.2 Inhibition of hyaluronidase assay	82
6. CONCLUSION	84
7. REFERENCES	87

List of Figures

Figure	Page [Variable]
3.1. Flow sheet of the study.	22
4.1. Research Lab 8, Chemical Engineering Dept./ Ege University	23
4.2. Flowsheet of the Algae Production Process also known as Cultivation.	23
4.3. Stock solutions for the culture medium.	24
4.4. Chlorella Miniata under Microscopy from University of Texas.	25
4.5. Algae from University of Texas (Chlorella miniata, UTEX 490)	25
4.6. Culture mediums readied for inoculations.	26
4.7. The cabinet that has been used during the study.	26
4.8. The Autoclave (HMC HM 50-L) which was used for sterilization during the study.	27
4.9. The centrifuge (rotofix 32 A) which was used throughout the study.	27
4.10. The Inoculated Medium in the Thermal Cabinet.	28
4.11. The Diagram of Studied Temperature and Light Intensity Parameters	29
4.12. Stock growth (174 μ mol photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹ and 22°C)on days	
1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21.	30
4.13. Growth at 257 μmol photon $m^{-2}~s^{-1}$ and 24°C which had	
one of the highest biomass yields among the studied parameters,	
on days 1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21	30
4.14. Growth at 385 μ mol photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹ and 22°C which had one of the highest biomass yields among the studied parameters,	
on days 1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21.	30

List of Figures (continued)

<u>Figure</u>

4.15. Growth at 112 μ mol photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹ and 22°C parameter 2 which had one of the lowest biomass yields among the studied parameters, on days 1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21.	30
4.16. The Spectrophotometer (T80+ UV/VIS Spectrophotometer) Used for the Analyzes During Cultivation.	31
4.17. Lyophilized Algae before extraction.	32
4.18. Varying temperature (Increasing from left to right, 14, 18, 24,26, 28, and 30 °C respectively.	33
4.19. Varying light intensity (Increasing from left to right: 112, 174, 236, 275, 310, and 385 μ mol photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹ respectively.	34
4.20. The Lyophilized Algae	34
4.21. The Extraction of the Algae.	35
4.22. The utilized rotary evaporator (Hei-VAP series, Heidolph).	35
4.23. The standard curve of salicyclic acid prepared for internal standard method.	37
4.24. The Waters Acquity UPLC MS/MS.	37
4.25. The microplate reader (Thermo Fischer, Varioskan Flash).	40
4.26 Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity assay.	41
4.27. The Algae Extracts before and after TEAC assay.	41
4.28 Total AntiOxidant capacity assay.	42
4.29. The Algae Extracts before and after TAO assay.	42
4.30. Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Potential assay.	43
4.31. The Algae Extracts before and after FRAP method.	43
4.32. The inhibition of hyaluronidase assay.	44

List of Figures (continued)

<u>Figure</u>

4.33. The Algae Extracts before and after Hyaluronidase Inhibition method.	44
4.34. Xanthine/xanthine oxidase inhibition assay.	45
4.35. The Algae Extracts during Xanthine/xanthine oxidase Inhibition method. (Read in Thermo Labsystems, Multiskan EX)	45
5.1. Effect of light intensity on algae growth.	46
5.2. Effect of temperature on algae growth.	47
5.3. Results calculated by Light Intensity Mathematical Model in Comparison with Experimental Results.	54
5.4. Results calculated by Temperature Mathematical Model in Comparison with Experimental Results.	57
5.5. The 3-d fit of the Aiba and Skewed Normal Distribution model.	58
5.6. Phenolic Acid molecular structure.	61
5.7. Hydroxycinnamic acid Lc MS/MS results.	62
5.8. Effect of temperature on accumulation of Hydroxycinnamic acids.	62
5.9. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Hydroxycinnamic acids.	63
5.10. Lc MS/MS results of Benzoic acids.	64
5.11. Effect of temperature on accumulation of Salicyclic Acids.	66
5.12. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Salicyclic Acids.	67
5.13. Molecular structure of Flavonoids.	<u>.</u> 67
5.14. Lc MS/MS results of Flavonoids.	68
5.15. Effect of temperature on accumulation of Anthocyanins.	70

List of Figures (continued)

<u>Figure</u>	Page
5.16. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Anthocyanins.	70
5.17. Effect of temperature on accumulation of Flavanols.	71
5.18. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Flavanols.	71
5.19. Molecular structure of Tannins.	72
5.20 Lc MS/MS results of Tannins.	73
5.21. Ellagic acid accumulation depending on temperature and light intensity.	73
5.22. Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity (TEAC).	75
5.23. The Ferric Reducing Antioxidant of Potential (FRAP).	76
5.24 Total Antioxidant Capacity (TAO).	77
5.25. Xanthine – Xanthine oxidase inhibition method, results.	80
5.26. Hyaluronidase inhibition method, results.	82

List of Tables

<u>Table</u>	Page Page
2.1. Biomass Yield of Various Microalgae with Different	
Operation Modes.	3
2.2. Biomass Yield of Various Species of Chlorella Cultured with	
Different Trophic Culture Cultivation.	4
2.3. Effect of Light Intensity on Microalgal Growth.	5
2.4. Growth Rate - Light Intensity Models.	7
2.5. Effect of Temperature on Specific Growth Rate of Various	
Microalgae	11
2.6. Growth Rate- Temperature Models.	12
2.7. Previous studies on algae, results of total phenolic compounds in Gallic Acid equivalents.	
2.8. Previous studies on algae, results of antioxidant capacities by	
various assays.	20
4.1. ATCC medium: 847 Algal protease broth.	24
4.2. The Studied Light Intensity and Temperature Parameters.	28
4.3. MRM and SIR values of phenolics.	37
5.1. Comparison of productivities of various Chlorella species with	
this study	48
5.3. The light intensity - specific growth rate mathematical model results.	51
5.4. The temperature - specific growth rate mathematical model results	8 55
5.5. The results of Aiba and Skewed Normal Distribution model.	57
5.6. Prices of the chemicals used in the growth medium.	58

List of Tables (continued)

<u>Table</u>

5.7. The extraction yields of the algae.	59
5.8. Comparison of studies, Trans-Cinnamic Acid.	63
5.9. Comparison of studies, Caffeic Acid.	64
5.10. Comparison of studies, Vanillic Acid	65
5.11. Comparison of studies, Salicyclic Acid.	66
5.12. Comparison of studies, Quercetin.	69
5.13. Comparison of studies, Myricetin.	70
5.14. Comparison of studies, Cyanidin.	70
5.15. Comparison of studies, Ellagic Acid.	74
5.16. TEAC result of various studies.	75
5.17. TAO result of various studies.	77
5.18. Various studies of Xanthine Oxidase inhibition on different species.	79
5.19. Various studies of Hyaluronidase inhibition on different species.	82

1. Introduction

The industrial interest in producing and processing algae species had increased in the last decades greatly, mostly because of their easy and cheap cultivation and harvest. Also being not in competition in terms of fertile soil with agricultural products in a time of food shortages in world increased the feasibility of algae production. The algae were cultivated by lots of different methods, in different growth mediums and under various conditions during the studies until today and due to these studies it can be said that, the microalgae species, each of them need a distinct method, condition or medium for a higher yield of production whereas it becomes crucial to determine those in the name of a higher productivity. Hence the first step of this study investigated the nature of growth of the species, *Chlorella Miniata*, a green microalgae which belong to a genus known for high growth rates and lipid content.

Although it was important to determine a higher productivity range in terms of temperature and light intensity during cultivation, the main purpose of this study was to find the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory potential of the extract of the species, the phenolic compounds which are likely to cause these potential and their dependence on growth conditions. This study was one of the very first studies which investigated the anti-inflammatory effect of green microalgae and also the originality of the study lies in the search for relationships between growth conditions and the accumulation of phenolic compounds, antioxidant activity and anti-inflammatory potential of the algal extracts. It is safe to say, sources of phenolic compounds which are quite costly to acquire due to their easily denaturable nature, by temperature and light, and impossibility of synthetic production for the same reason are always relevant in industry. That's why the aim of this study holds importance, concerning pharmaceutical and cosmetics industries.

2. Literature Survey

2.1 Microalgae and Chlorella

Algae are eukaryotic and primarily aquatic, be it fresh water or marine, photosynthetic organisms. They range in size from 1 micrometer to 60 meters. Many algae consist of only one cell, and also the largest algae have millions of cells. Microalgae are microscopic algae, typically found living both in the water column and sediment. They are unicellular species which exist individually, or in chains or groups.

Like plants on land algae are also the base of the food chain, and also like plants in addition to making organic molecules, algae produce oxygen as a by-product of photosynthesis. Algae are consumed both as processed and unprocessed food, used as alternative fuel sources and their extracts have value in the pharmaceutical industry (Rogers, 2011).

Green algae, or the chlorophyta; are known of their contents of both chlorophyll a and b. They also differ from the rest of the algae in forming the storage product in chloroplast instead of in cytoplasm. Their ability to accumulate carotenoids, high cell proliferation rates and lipid content promoted the industrial production of the green algae (Lee, 2008).

2.2 Photo-Bioreactors and Cultivation Modes

Algae are grown either in open culture systems or closed systems which utilizing a light source, also known as photo bio-reactors. Photo bio-reactors can use artificial light sources or solar light sources or both. Naturally illuminated systems generally include large illumination surfaces while artificial illumination is usually used in laboratories. Furthermore, some photo bio-reactors can be tempered by simply placing the reactor in a constant temperature room or cabin; the process is limited by compactness of the reactor, also several commercial reactors are readily tempered (Ugwu et al. 2007). Bio-reactors can be classified as; bubble column reactors, airlift reactors (internal and external loop reactors), stirred tank reactors, fluidized bed reactors and packed bed reactors. The bubble column reactors are widely used in algal production systems mostly because of their simple design; O₂ transfer, mixing and other performance factors are influenced mainly by gas flow rate and rheological properties of the fluid (Pulz, 2001).

The operation modes are classified as batch, semi-batch, fed-batch and continuous modes due to the flow rates in and out of the system. The batch operation is the oldest and most widely used operation. The advantages of using a batch bioreactor are lower installation and operational costs, flexibility, and utilization simplicity. The biomass yields of different microalgae with different operation modes from some recent studies can be seen in Table 2.1. (Kadic and Heindel, 2013).

Microalgae Operation Mode		Biomass	Reference
		Yield (g/L)	
Pornhyridium	Batch	0.97	Fuentes-
Torphyriaian	Semi-batch	1.04	Grünewald et al.
purpureum			2015
Isochrysis	Batch	0.25 ± 0.02	Picardo et al.
galbana	Continuous	0.42 ± 0.02	2013
	Batch	4.82 ± 0.05	
Arthrospira	Fed-batch (5mM	6.18 ± 0.04	
platensis	Nitrate)		Xie et al. 2015
	Fed-batch (Medium)	6.78 ± 0.07	
	Batch	3.40	1
Phaeodactylum	Fed-batch	5.00	Cerón-García et
tricornutum	Batch	1.09 ± 0.05	al. 2013
Chlorella sp.	Semi-batch	2.2 ± 0.12	
	Batch	0.84 ± 0.02	He et al. 2016
M. Dybowskii	Semi-batch	2.37 ± 0.03	

Table 2.1. Biomass Yield of Various Microalgae with Different Operation Modes.

Mixotrophy is a trophic culture method in which microalgae can drive both photoautotrophy and heterotrophy utilizing both inorganic and organic carbon sources. It is suggested that the specific growth rate of microalgae under mixotrophic cultivation is approximately the sum of the growth rates under photoautotrophic and heterotrophic modes. However it is not proven so and also, it is believed that the two metabolic processes affect each other, and is not a simple combination. (Salati et al. 2017) Some recent studies on the matter are gathered in Table 2.2 which suggests: mixothropic culture cultivation has a higher yield than a photoautotrophic or a heterotrophic culture at lowest.

 Table 2.2. Biomass Yield of Various Species of Chlorella Cultured with Different Trophic

 Culture Cultivation.

Microalgae	Biomass yield			Reference
	Autotrophic	Mixothropic	Heterotrophic	
Chlorella sp. Y8	0.22	0.45	0.17	Lin and Wu,
				2015
Chlorella	0,31	1.70	N/a	Liang et al.
Vulgaris				2009
Chlorella	1,00	4.07	4,00	Heredia-
Protothecoides				Arroyo et al.
				2010
Chlorella sp.	0.93	1.55	N/a	Mondal et
BTA 9031				al. 2016
Chlorella	0.80	3,00	0.20	Yeh and
Vulgaris ESP-31				Chang, 2012
Chlorella sp.	0.60	1.2	0.38	Cheirsilp
				and Torpee,
				2012
Chlorella	0.68	5.08	4.23	Li et al.
Sorokiniana				2014

2.3 Effect of Light Intensity on Cultivation and Modelling

There exist a lot of different factors which affect the growth of the algae among those, light is generally at an improper level. In laboratory cultures the light intensity is too low to permit logarithmic growth and in nature the intensity is above saturation most of the day and may be high enough to cause inhibition. A study by Sorokin and Krauss (1958) on species of *Chlorella pyrenoidosa*, the light intensity saturation point differs from strain to strain and increases with temperature. It is crucial to understand that each species and even each strain might have a different saturation point. Table 2.3 shows different species of microalgae, light intensities utilized for cultivation and growth rate. Also Singh and Singh, 2015, concluded that the microalgae grow better in high light intensities as 200 µmol photon $m^{-2} s^{-1}$.

Microalgae	Light Intensity	Temperatur	Growth Rate	Reference
	$(\mathbf{mmol}\ \mathbf{m}^{-2}\ \mathbf{s}^{-1})$	e (°C)	(d ⁻¹)	
C. Zofingiensis	460	25	2,304	Imaizumi et al. 2016
C	35		2,04	Krzeminsk
C.	130	26	2,184	a et al .
Troioinecoide	420		2,16	2015
	30		1,224	
Chlorococcum	65	$\gamma\gamma$	1,848	Ota et al.
Littorale	100		2,184	2015
	170		2,64	
	70		0,864	Chang et
C. Vulgaris	120	27	1,872	al 2016
	180		1,296	di. 2010
С.	100	30	0.500-0.670	Aleya et al.
minutissima	200		.,,,	2011
C. zofingiensis	90	28	0,480	Del Campo
e. zej ingrensis	460	20	0,720	et al. 2004

Table 2.3. Effect of Light Intensity on Microalgal Growth.

Microalgae	Light Intensity	Temperature	Growth Rate	Reference
	$(\mathbf{mmol}\ \mathbf{m}^{-2}\ \mathbf{s}^{-1})$	(°C)	(d ⁻¹)	
Chlorella sp.	82		0,670	
	260	28	0,740	Chen et al.
	368	20	0,700	2010
	590		0,650	

As seen in Table 2.3, it is not possible to define the effect of light intensity with one equation, since the model will not be able to cover each specie, reactor type, operation mode and culture medium. The ability to model algal productivity under various light intensities is the key to foresee the feasibility and sustainability of industrial-scale algae cultivation. However, a tremendous amount of studies on modeling approaches aim to describe the interactions between light intensities and growth rates in specific conditions.

In Table 1.4 various mathematical expressions are given which have been used to determine relationship of light intensity during cultivation and the growth of the microalgae *Chlorella miniata*. In the equations: μ stands for the specific growth rate in d⁻¹ of the algae at the light intensity I in the unit of μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹, μ_{max} stands for the maximum possible theoretic specific growth rate at the studied conditions. K_I and I_k are both symbolizing the same term, the half-light saturation point also in the unit of μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹. K is the inhibition growth constant, describing the light inhibition in the related models. I_{opt} is the theoretical amount of light intensity needed for optimum algal growth and I_c the critical light intensity for onset of light inhibition. X is the cell concentration in the reactor in g/l and V is the reactor working volume in liters. I_m maintenance rate in mmol g⁻¹ d⁻¹ and V_F is the illuminated volume fraction of the reactor. Lastly I_{abs} is standing for the total light energy absorbed in the reactor by day in the unit of mmol/d.

Table 2.4. Growth Rate - Light Intensity Models.

Name of the	Equation	Reference
Equation		
Monod Equation (1)	$\mu = \mu_{max} \frac{I}{K_I + I}$	Cornet et al. 1995
Poisson Model (2)	$\mu = \mu_{max}(1 - \exp(-\frac{I}{I_k}))$	Geider et al. 1998
Hyperbolic Tangent Model (3)	$\mu = \mu_{max} \tan h \left(\frac{I}{I_k}\right)$	Chalker et al. 1980
Extended Expression of Hyperbolic Tangent Equation (4)	$\mu = \mu_{max} \frac{I}{I_{opt}} \exp(1)$ $-\frac{I}{I_{opt}}$	Steele, 1962
Aiba Model (5)	$\mu = \frac{\mu_{max}I}{k_s + I + \frac{I^2}{k_i}}$	Dechatiwongse et al. 2014
Linear model (6)	$\mu = \frac{\ln(\frac{I}{I_c})}{EL}$	Ogbonna et al. 1995
Modified Hyperbolic Tangent Model (7)	$\mu = \mu_m \frac{\tanh(\frac{I}{I_k})}{1 + K(I - I_c)}$	Pahl-Wostl and Imboden, 1990

The first equation on the table is proposed by Cornet et al. 1995, it is a mono-dimensional, monod type equation. It was used to model the growth rate of *Spirulina platensis* The kinetic laws for photosynthesis saturation curves vs available light energy leads to series of complex differential equations, modeling of light transfer and kinetics and the assessment of radiant energy absorbed in photo bio-reactors require at the very least two parameters for light absorption and scattering in the culture medium but a simple model based on the simplified, mono-dimensional equation is discussed in this article. This approach provides a much simpler way to determine a relationship between the illumination and growth rate. The model equation is suitable for indoor use and for any reactor geometry.

The second equation on Table 2.4 is based on the assumption that photosynthesis is a Poisson function of irradiance. (Geider et al. 1998) A study by Pahlow (2005) proposed that a series of models which included the poisson model are well suited to simulate growth under a wide range of conditions and to describe a number of unexplained phenomena, such as the nutrient and energy resources among competing metabolic requirements for nutrient uptake, lightharvesting, and growth.

A study by Kurano and Miyachi, (2005) investigated three of the mathematical representations on Table 2.4; they were compared for the specific growth rate-light response curve: Steele's exponential function, a Poisson function and a hyperbolic tangent function. For this purpose, cultivation of *Chlorococcum littorale* in batch cultures of 4 liter was carried out. However previous reviews of the equations for modeling (Jassby and Platt, 1976) the light saturation curves of photosynthesis concluded that for natural populations of marine phytoplankton that the most consistently useful mathematical representation was the hyperbolic tangent function. Extended information criterion taken into account the hyperbolic tangent function gave the best fit as evaluated by Kurano and Miyachi (2005).

Although the values of parameters μ_{max} and I_k estimated by both Steele's exponential function and the hyperbolic tangent functions were identical to six significant figures.

It was suggested by Pahl-Wostl and Imboden (1990) that due to data obtained various algal cultures and natural algae, that photosynthesis, growth rate and light intensity have a dynamic relationship. That's why static curves relating the relationships are not desirable. The Dynamic model for the photosynthetic rate of algae (DYPHORA) models the response of cell growth rate to light intensity by two characteristics. The fundamental of the model is in the dynamic response of the photosynthesis rate to light. It was said that photosynthesis, hence growth rate, and light intensity relations can't be described by models of static nature. In the study of Pahl-Wostl and Imboden (1990) the DYPHORA was used to fit a variety of experimental data and reproduce them, it was taken a strong argument that the model related the actual growth rate to light intensity. Although successful the study also stated that it had no intention of describing any physiological or biochemical processes which take place during cultivation.

Dechatiwongse et al. (2014) proposed the Aiba model to describe the increment of specific growth rate of the algae, with the increasing light intensity and after the point of light saturation, where the maximum possible specific growth rate was achieved, and the inhibition effects on the growth of microalgae. The equation includes a light saturation term and a light-inhibition term for this purpose.

Ogbonna (1995) investigated the effect of light intensity on specific growth rate during the stationary and exponential growth phases of the algae independently. Batch cultivation of *Chlorella pyrenoidosa* and *Spirulina platensis* has was carried out to monitor the effects of light intensity on growth rates of the microalgae. The relationships between the specific, linear growth rates and emitted light were visualized mathematically. Good correlations between the linear growth rates and the final cell concentrations were found for any type and size of photo bio-reactor, for both *Chlorella* and *Spirulina* cells. Various growth phases during light-limited batch cultivation of photosynthetic cells were predicted by a simple mathematical model, naming the linear model in the Table 2.4.

Bechet et al. (2013) prepared a review on desirability, applicability, sustainability and relevancy of various models which relates light intensity with growth rate and/or photosynthesis rate. The study categorized the models based on their abilities to predict light intensity growth relations considering, light gradients, light cycles, reactor type and geometry and light source. The models were investigated under three categories or types. First type describing the light intensity and photosynthesis rate relation of an entire culture, second type models are for calculating the productivity of the culture medium without considering light cycles and third type models were the models that took light gradient and light cycles into account, which are more applicable to outdoor cultivation. The study discusses over 40 models by the told considerations, noting that most of the models were applicable only for indoor cultivation. It states that for the photosynthesis rate calculation type two models do not have universality and also proposes the utilization of type two models, for the purposes of practicability and accuracy in predicting net productivity and engineering applications.

2.4 Effect of Temperature on Cultivation and Modelling

Temperature is an important element for growing algae. It strongly influences cellular chemical composition, the uptake of nutrients, carbon dioxide fixation, and the growth rates. It is know that the growth rate will increase with the increase in temperature up to its optimum and once it reaches its optimum, growth rate will decrease drastically with the increase in temperature (Juneja et al, 2013). Table 2.5 contains studies made to investigate the effects of temperature on algal proliferation and growth rate. Also Singh and Singh, 2015 suggested in their report that microalgae favor temperatures between 22 and 35 °C.

Miorealgaa	Temperature	Light Intensity	Growth	Doforonco
Microalgae	(°C)	$(mmol m^{-2} s^{-1})$	Rate (d ⁻¹)	Kelerence
Haematoco	20		0.61	
CCUS	23.5	70	0.70	Giannelli et al.
Pluvialis	27	, 0	0.76	2015
1 10/10115	30.5		0.80	
	9		0.53	Nishikawa and
C Wailesii	12.5	208	0.63	Vamaguchi
C. Wallesti	15	200	0.83	2008
	20		1.04	2008
	9		0.43	Nichikowa and
C. Cuanii	12.5	207	0.64	Vamaguahi
C. Granii	15	297	0.74	r amaguem,
	20		1.15	2008
	8		0.89	
	9		0.93	Nishikawa and
E. Zodiacus	12.5	273	1.11	Yamaguchi,
	15		1.49	2006
	25		2.01	
	10		0.18	
А.	12	59	0.11	Navarro et al.
Catenella	14	57	0.30	2006
	16		0.10	
	25		0.55	
Cyanothece	30		0.76	Dechatiwongse
Sp	32	320	0.88	et al 2014
ւր.	35		0.86	01 al. 2014
	37		1.12	
	40		1.56	

 Table 2.5. Effect of Temperature on Specific Growth Rate of Various Microalgae.

Microalgae	Temperature (°C)	Light Intensity (mmol m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	Growth Rate (d ⁻¹)	Reference
	25		0.14	
C. Vulgaris	30	70	0.14	Converti et al.
	35	70	0.12	2009
	38		0.00	

Table 2.5 shows that, algal growth is monitored in a temperature range between 15-35 °C and the maximum specific growth rate is strongly affected by temperature change. Modelling the temperature-specific growth rate relations requires an equation that can predict the optimum point of growth and the declines in the extreme points. Although there have been various studies on modelling the algal growth, there isn't much investigation on determining the most suitable model for different conditions. The contents of Table 2.6 are the temperaturespecific growth rate models which were highly utilized.

Table 2.6. Growth Rate- Temperatur	e Models.
------------------------------------	-----------

		1
Name of the	Equation	Reference
Equation		
Skewed Normal		Douto et al
Distribution Model	$\mu = \mu_{max} e^{\frac{-(T - T_{opt})^2}{2\sigma^2}}$	1990
(8)		1770
Square Root Model	$u = (h (T T))^2$	
(9)	$\mu = (D_1(I - I_{min}))$	Ratkowsky et al.
Expanded Square	$\mu = (b_2(T - T_{min})[1 - e^{c_2(T - T_{max})}])^2$	1983
Root Model (10)		
Parker Equation	$T = U = (T = U^{u})^{z}$	Talbot et al.
(11)	$y - g_{max}(\theta_{opt})$	1991
Sinclair Equation	$-E_a$ $-E_b$	Zwietering et al
(12)	$\mu = Ae RT - Be RT$	1991

Table 2.6 shows the mathematical models which were used to investigate the relation between the growth temperature and the specific growth rate of the algae *Chlorella miniata*. In the equations μ stands for the specific growth in d⁻¹ rate at the temperature T in °C. T_{opt} is the calculated optimum temperature for the maximum specific growth rate and μ_{max} stands for the maximum possible theoretic specific growth rate at the studied conditions. σ is the standard deviation associated to the optimal temperature in °C. b₁, b₂, and c₂ are Ratkowsky parameters in the units of °C⁻¹ h^{-0.5} for b₁ and b₂, and °C⁻¹ for c₂. T_{min} and T_{max} are the minimum and the maximum temperatures that growth is observed both in °C. In the Parker equation, w and u are both defined as functions of temperature as follows.

$$w = \frac{\Theta_0 - T}{\Theta_0 - \Theta_{opt}}$$
 Equation 13
$$u = \frac{\Theta_0 - \Theta_{opt}}{\Theta_{opt}}$$
 Equation 14

y in the equation represents the growth rate, γ_{max} is its maximum value and Θ_{opt} is the temperature where y is maximum while Θ_0 is the temperature where y becomes 0. z is a power. Lastly in the Sinclair equation, A and B are the frequency factors of the respective activation energies of cell growth and cell death, E_a and E_b . The fit of the data were made with the method used in light intensity models.

A skewed normal distribution of specific growth rate due to temperature is assumed in the first equation in the table. Where T is the temperature, T_{opt} is the optimum (or calculated optimum) temperature for microalgal growth and σ is the standard deviation associated to the optimal temperature. The optimum temperature was 25 °C in the aforesaid study and the model proposed to has better fit within the range of those used in the study (Gonçalves et al. 2016).

The Square root model is actually not based on a biological study but an empirical approach to the linear increment of specific growth rate with temperature at temperatures lower than the optimum growth temperature. Where b is called the ratkowsky parameter and T_{min} is the minimum temperature where growth is observed. Hence ratkowsky et al. expanded the equation and reached utilized expanded square root model, where the model more successfully describes the reaction of specific growth rate to temperature, between the minimum and maximum temperatures where growth is observed. Although this model is only applicable in the range it has been defined it had consistent results in that interval (Zwietering et al. 1991).

Parker's equation has a different approach to the modelling of specific growth rate and temperature relations from the models discussed so far. It assumes maximum specific growth rate and optimum light intensity for growth are dependent of the temperature, and y represents those values is their maximum value and terms u and w are also functions of temperature. In the study of Talbot et al. Parker's equation was appropriately described the behavior of the investigated species. However the model gives underestimations for one of the studied species of maximum specific growth rate and optimum light intensity at lower temperatures, below 10 $^{\circ}$ C. (Talbot et al. 1991)

A study done by Perez et al. suggested a kinetic model to simulate the temperature effect on the specific growth rate and utilized a modified Arrhenius equation to describe the model. The study concluded that the suggested model was more suitable for cultivations closer to the lower growth limit temperatures. (Perez et al. 2008)

2.5 Modelling the Combined Effects of Light Intensity and Temperature

The approach so far is to model specific growth rate and temperature effects and specific growth rate and light intensity effects separately, but the combined effect should also be modelled to fit the experimental data consistently. A study by Ota et al. investigated the dependence to temperature of light intensity model parameters and defined the dependent parameter with a temperature model. Equation 1 is a derived Monod equation including an Arrhenius type equation to predict the maximum specific growth rate. This mathematical model takes account of the Arrhenius activation/deactivation energies expressed the temperature-dependent promotion and inhibition of the cell growth rate and treats the light intensity affects independently (Ota et al. 2015).

$$\mu = [A_0 e^{\frac{-E_a}{R} \left(\frac{1}{T} - \frac{1}{T_0}\right)} - B_0 e^{\frac{-E_b}{R} \left(\frac{1}{T} - \frac{1}{T_0}\right)}] \frac{I}{K_I + I} \qquad \text{Equation 15}$$

Bernard and Remond (2012) also studied the effects of light intensity and temperature on specific growth rate and they suggested defining the specific growth rate as a product of two equations, one function of light intensity and other function of temperature. The model proposed in this study is based on the cardinal temperature model with inflexion and platt model and the main assumption here is that cardinal temperatures are marginally affected by light, and thus temperature effect does not depend on light intensity. Equation 2 shows the equation proposed by Bernard and Remond (2012).

$$\mu(T, I) = \mu_{max} \frac{I}{I + \frac{\mu_{max}}{\alpha} \left(\frac{I}{I_{opt}} - 1\right)^2}$$
 Equation 16

$$\left[\frac{(T - T_{max})(T - T_{min})^2}{(T_{opt} - T_{min})(T - T_{opt}) - (T_{opt} - T_{max})(T_{opt} - T_{min} - 2T}\right]$$

Where T_{min} is the temperature lower than which there is no growth and T_{max} is the temperature above which there is no growth. The maximal growth rate l_{opt} occurs at temperature T_{opt} and α is the initial slope of the light response curve; I_{opt} is the light intensity at the point where maximum growth rate is achieved.

Another approach on the matter is to account for the combined effect of light intensity and temperature on specific growth rate of the algae. As Bechet et al. named "coupled" models aim to predict the response of the algae to temperature and light intensity with a single equation. As an example Equation 3 can be scrutinized for a clearer understanding.

$$\mu = 2\mu_{max}T(1+\beta_I)\frac{I/I_{opt}(T)}{1+2\beta_I I/I_{opt}(T) + (\frac{I}{I_{opt}(T)})^2}$$
 Equation 17

Coupled models theoretically demonstrate the effects of temperature on specific growth rate better than the uncoupled models, as long as the limiting factor of the growth is temperature or temperature dependent. Also they require a larger number of experimental data to process because of greater number of parameters in the models. For instance to utilize equation 3, at least 9 different experimental data is needed. This issue may cause over fitting and can change the consistency of the fit (Bechet et al. 2013).

2.6 Added-Value Compounds in Microalgae: Extraction and Identification

2.6.1 Extraction

Hot Continuous Extraction or soxhlet extraction method was introduced in 1879 for the first time; it's the most commonly used semi-continuous extraction method in small scale. The principle of the method is to use the same solvent to wash the algae, which is placed in a extraction tube or chamber in a porous cartridge, repeatedly. The solvent; that is going to be used for extraction is poured into a flask then vaporized and condensed in to the extraction tube or chamber until the liquid level reaches the top of the tube or chamber, then the contents are siphoned back in to the flask and the process is repeated. The process is carried out in a continuous manner until the desired material is completely extracted then the process is terminated, this method has the advantage of extracting large amounts of material with otherwise impossible amounts of solvent. In larger scales this provides great amounts of solvent to be saved. (Handa et al. 2008)

Kamarudin et al. made a comparison between conventional solvent extraction and soxhlet extraction in 2016, regarding extraction yield of compounds with antioxidant activities and phenolic groups. The study was made on three different species, resulting in the favor of soxhlet extraction which had a yield almost twice of the conventional extraction at most. The study also showed up that solvents that include ethanol tend to have a higher extraction yield of investigated compounds in the study.

Boeing et al. (2014) studied the effect of different solvents on the yield of extraction of added value compounds on microalgae and plants. Solvent combination of methanol, ethanol, acetone and water are the most commonly used substances; are studied on three species, and stated that different solvents give different results for different added-value compound however the specie doesn't seem to have a large impact on the results.

2.6.2 Phenolic Compounds

Over the last decades the interest on phenolic compounds were growing. The main causes were their antioxidant activities, and their appearances in the food and pharmaceutical products in our everyday lives. The activity of phenols are mostly reasons of ability to scavenge radical groups by hydrogen or electron transfer which are more rapid reactions than radical attacks on organic substances. (Rappoport, 2003)

Table 2.7 gives the results of previous studies on various species of algae.

Species	Total Phenolic Content (mg Gallic Acid Equivalent	Reference
Heterogenous Culture	134	Rehul et al, 2016
Eisenia bicyclis	193	Machu et al, 2014
Ulva clathrata	5,08	Farasat et al, 2014
Sargassum tenerrimum Cracilaria cortinat	2,13	Movahedinia and Heydari, 2012
Kai Algae	1066,96	Pornpimol et al, 2015
Acanthophora spicifera	40,583	Zakaria et al, 2011
S. filipendula	12,87	
Padina sp	10,16	Bambang et al, 2013
S. binderi	9,09	
Sargassum swartzii	11,05	Sadati et al, 2011

Table 2.7. Previous studies on algae, results of total phenolic compounds in Gallic Acid equivalents.

Hua-Bin Li et al. investigated the phenolic content of 23 species of microalgae utilizing the Folin- Ciocalteu method; the species included eight *Chlorealla* species. The phenolic content of different species found to be quiet variable, from 2.12 to 39.87 mg GAE/g. It has been shown that the species *Nostoc ellipsosporum, Chlorella protothecoides* #7,and *Chlorella pyrenoidosa* #3 had the highest amount of phenolic contents. (Li et al. 2007)

Brown (*Laminaria japonica, Eisenia bicyclis, Hizikia fusiformis, Undaria pinnatifida*) and red (*Porphyra tenera, Palmaria palmata*) seaweed, green freshwater algae (*Chlorella pyrenoidosa*), and cyanobacteria (*Spirulina platensis*) were investigated in a recent study for the contents of phenolic compounds and epicatechin was found to be the most dominant among them. From the data obtained by spectrophotometry and antioxidant capacity of the water soluble compounds (ACW) determination it was evident a linear relationship existed between ACW and phenolic contents. Some algal products have been suggested to be promising functional foods rich in polyphenols. (Machu et al 2015)

In the study by Gomez et al. 2016, the total phenol contents of four species of microalgae were quantified by spectrophotometry. The studied species were *Chaetoceros muelleri, Thalassiosira weissflogii, Dunaliella tertiolecta,* and *Tetraselmis* chuii, with different irradiances and containers. The highest amount of phenolic compounds was found *in D. tertiolecta* and *C. muelleri*. The conclusion of the study was that the production of phenolic compounds was higher in green microalgae, without any solid connection to irradiance or the type of the containers. (Gomez et al 2016)

2.6.3 Antioxidants

Antioxidants occur naturally in food and natural health products or are added to them intentionally to extend their shelf life, or are used as supplements to improve health status. The oxidation of food, mainly its lipid components, leads to off-flavor development and spoilage. Thus, control of oxidative processes is of interest to scientists, manufacturers, and consumers. In human body, oxidants are by-products of normal metabolism that, if not properly controlled, result in oxidation and eventual damage to DNA, proteins, lipids, and sugar molecules. Oxidation of these biomolecules in the body leads to a number of degenerative diseases such as cancer, cardiovascular disease, cataract, immune system decline, and brain dysfunction as well as the aging process. (Decker et al, 2015)

Table 2.8 includes the previous studies on various species of algae, which investigated the antioxidant capacity, by different antioxidant capacity determining assays.

Species	Concentra- tion mg/ml	Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (μmol trolox equivalent g ⁻¹ dry weight(Total Antioxidant Activity (% inhibition)	Ferric Reducing Aantioxidant Potentaial (µmol Gallic acid equivalent g ⁻¹ dry weight)	Reference
D. Dichotoma	1	33,4	-	-	Demirel
C. Sinuosa	1	29,9	-	-	et al, 2009
Spyridia fusiformis	0,1	-	6,37	-	Bhuvanes
Chondrococcus hornemanni	0,1	-	9,32		2013
Chlorella #1	3,33	51,03	-	64,65	
Chlorella #2	3,33	59,57		24,34	Goiris et
Chlorella vulgaris	3,33	19,97	-	42	al, 2012
Brown Algae	3,33	/	-	3,55	Y7 1
Green Algae	3,33	-	-	2,29	Kelman et al, 2012
Red Algae	3,33			1,59	
C. linum	2	-	43,43	-	Farasat et al, 2013

Table2.8. Previous studies on algae, results of antioxidant capacities by various assays.

Hua-Bin Li et al. also studied on the possible antioxidant activity of the 23 microalgae species, using Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity assay. The correlation coefficients between the antioxidant capacity and the phenolic content were also investigated. It was determined that the coefficients between the antioxidant capacities and the phenolic contents were found to be very small, which suggests: phenolic compounds are not a major contributor to the antioxidant capacities of microalgae, unlike plants, vegetables and fruits leading to a foresight of microalgae containing different antioxidant compounds from plants. (Hua-Bin Li et al. 2007)

Geetha et al. were screened on reactive oxygen species scavenging capacity, total antioxidant capacity and lipid peroxidation inhibition potential in *Chlorella pyrenoidosa* also known as Sun Chlorella. The aqueous extracts of studied algae showed significant antioxidant potential by positively modulating the antioxidant activity in in vitro study sample. (Geetha et al 2010)
Simic et al. completed a study with the aim of examining in vitro antioxidant antimicrobial activities of the extracts of the green microalga, *Trentepohlia umbrina*. The methods of free radical scavenging, superoxide anion radical scavenging, reducing power, determination of total phenolic compounds and determination of total flavonoid content has been used to determine the antioxidant activity of the studied species. It has been concluded that the extract of the algae had high antioxidant potential in terms of reducing power and superoxide anion radical scavenging. (Simic et al. 2012)

2.6.4 Compounds Possessing Anti-inflammatory Potential

The anti-inflammatory effects of the compound Violaxanthin, has been proved long ago, Soontornchaiboon et al. studied the anti-inflammatory potential of *Chlorella ellipsoidea* with this inspiration, the study was carried out using the lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-stimulated RAW 264.7 mouse macrophage cells, and resulted violaxanthin successfully inhibiting the inflammatory pathways. (Soontornchaiboon et al. 2012)

A study by Bitencourt et al had examined the possible anti-inflammatory effects of *C. Mexicana* methanolic extract. Colitis was induced on mice cells by dextran sodium sulfate treatment. Afterwards, *C. mexicana* methanolic extract was given on the following days. The results showed that the application of the extract removed the symptoms and suggested that the algae may have a medical use. (Bitencourt et al 2015)

Sibi and Rabina studied the anti-inflammatory activities of *Chlorella vulgaris* extracts, using an in-vitro assembly, investigating the inhibition of proinhibitory mediators. The study concluded that the extracts of *C. vulgaris* promise an efficient anti-inflammatory agent and an alternative to commonly used antiinflammatory drug. (Sibi and Rabina, 2016)

3. Present Study Flowsheet



Figure 3.1. Flow sheet of the study.



4. Material and Method

4.1 Cultivation of Algae

The study started with the cultivation of the microalgae species in Ege University, Chemical Engineering Department, at Research Laboratory 8.



Figure 4.1. Research Lab 8, Chemical Engineering Dept./ Ege University

Figure 4.2 gives the outline of the flowsheet of this study which starts with the cultivation of algae *Chlorella Miniata* and ends with the analysis of the algae extract.



Figure 4.2. Flowsheet of the Algae Production Process also known as Cultivation.

The Microalgae which has been cultivated was obtained from the Culture Collection of Algae at the University of Texas (Austin, U.S.A) (UTEX) isolated in Delft, South Holland, by M.W. Beijerink (1892). *Chlorella miniata* was inoculated in Peptone Protease (ATCC medium: 847 Algal protease broth) medium given in Table 4.1.



Figure 4.3. Stock solutions for the culture medium. Table 4.1. ATCC medium: 847 Algal protease broth.

	Compound	Concentration	Stock Solution /	
		in Stock	Medium	
		Solution	Concentration	
	NaNO ₃ (Merck)	10 g/400ml	10 ml/l	
	CaCl ₂ ·2H ₂ O	1 g/400ml	10 ml/l	
	(UPARC)			
Dwistol	MgSO ₄ ·7H ₂ O	3 g/400ml	10 ml/l	
Madium	(Merck)			
Medium	K ₂ HPO ₄ (Carlo	3 g/400ml	10 ml/l	
	Erba)			
	KH_2PO_4 (J. T.	7 g/400ml	10 ml/l	
	Baker)			
	NaCl (Merck)	1 g/400ml	10 ml/l	
Protease	Protease Peptone	1	g /l	
Peptone	(Merck)	1	g /1	



Figure 4.4. Chlorella Miniata under Microscopy from University of Texas.

Stocks were prepared for one use only, to ensure the very same content of medium at each run. 10 liter photo bioreactors were used for cultivation and utilized at 60% capacity. The aeration was provided as an airlift bioreactor. First step of the growth was the preparation of medium, afterwards the prepared medium was sealed and sterilized (at 121°C for 20 min) and stored at refrigerator temperature (+4 °C) for further use



Figure 4.5. Algae from University of Texas (Chlorella miniata, UTEX 490).



Figure 4.6. Culture mediums readied for inoculations.

Initialization of the culture was made in 250 ml Erlenmeyer flask than the algae were transferred to 500 ml Erlenmeyer flasks to prepare first inoculums. The inoculation; which is 5% by volume was completed in a sterilized cabin. The sterilization was done by exposing the cabinet to UV light and afterwards contacting the surface that is going to be worked on with 70% Ethanol. After the inoculation, reactors were transferred to the thermal cabinets where the cultivation took place for 21 days. The stock culture was held under constant light intensity, temperature and aeration rate conditions to obtain stock culture which were 174



Figure 4.7. The cabinet that has been used during the study.

 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹, 22 °C and 1 vvm respectively. The further inoculations were made using the stock culture. The parametric cultivation study was carried out in thermal cabinets at different light intensity and temperature conditions seen on Table 4.2 for 21 days of cultivation period. The aeration rate (1 vvm) and pH (6.7 before autoclave) held constant for all parameters. The cultivated microalgae cells were then harvested by a centrifuge (rotofix 32 A) at 4000 rpm for 7 minutes and the medium was removed with deionized water. After washing the algae with distilled water for purpose complete removal of medium, the harvested cells were stored at -20°C and

until lyophilized at -52° C and 0.030 mbar, and stored at -15° C.



Figure 4.8. The Autoclave (*HMC HM* 50-L) which was used for sterilization during the study.



Figure 4.9. The centrifuge (*rotofix 32 A*) which was used throughout the study.

Table 4.2. The Studied Light Intensityand Temperature Parameters.

Temperature	Light intensity
(°C)	(µmol photon
	$m^{-2} s^{-1}$)
22	66
22	112
22	174
22	236
22	275
22	310
22	385
24	236
24	275
14	174
18	174
24	174
26	174
28	174
30	174
18	310
20	310
24	310



Figure 4.10. The Inoculated Medium in the Thermal Cabinet.

Temperature of the cabinets were controlled daily by thermometers and the light intensity was calculated by the equation 4 in the unit of lux, also measurements were made by a device consisting of 6 gy-30 sensors, an ATmega 328 micro-contoller, which works at 16 MHz. The device measured the light intensity in the thermal cabinet in lux, which was later converted to μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹. The light was supplied by cool white fluorescent lights of 8, 18 and 24W. The conditions of the points experimented on were chosen considering the further utilization of the obtained data for modelling purposes, constant light intensity and constant temperature were maintained to monitor the sole effect of the one another. Also taking into account the information provide by previous studies done on green microalgae and other species of Chlorella by various scholars. The 18 chosen experimentation points can also be seen on Figure 4.11 below.

$$E_{\rm v} = \Phi / A$$
 equation 18

Where E_v stands for the light intensity or illuminance, Φ stands for luminous flux in lumens A is the surface are in m². The lux value was converted to the unit of μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ for the sake of further calculations.



Figure 4.11. The Diagram of Studied Temperature and Light Intensity Parameters

4.1.1 Controlling the Growth of Microalgae:



Figure 4.12. Stock growth (174 μmol photon $m^{-2}~s^{-1}$ and 22°C)on days 1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21.



Figure 4.13. Growth at 257 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ and 24°C which had one of the highest biomass yields among the studied parameters, on days 1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21.



Figure 4.14. Growth at 385 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ and 22°C which had one of the highest biomass yields among the studied parameters, on days 1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21.



Figure 4.15. Growth at 112 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ and 22°C parameter 2 which had one of the lowest biomass yields among the studied parameters, on days 1, 3, 5, 10, 15 and 21.

The growth of the microalgae was controlled by means of dry cell weight, optical density and chlorophyll content. For this aim, throughout the cultivation period, 10 mL of samples had been taken from the medium under aseptic conditions and the samples were stored in refrigerator at amber conditions (Becker, 1994) until the related analyzes were done.



Figure 4.16. The Spectrophotometer (*T80+ UV/VIS Spectrophotometer*) Used for the Analyzes During Cultivation.

4.2 Control and Modelling of the Algal Growth

Cell Density/Turbidity: The samples taken from the reactor were put in to quartz vials and read in spectrophotometer at 680 and 665 nm. The results were then converted to cell density by calibration curves.

Dry Weight: 5 ml of sample was passed through a vacuum filter using dry filter papers which were weighted beforehand. Afterwards the papers let dry in the oven over night. Weighted again and the difference between the last weight and weight of the filter paper was calculated.

Chlorophyll a and b determination: 5 ml of sample was centrifuged for 10 minuntes at 4000 rpm and the medium was removed, then 5 ml methanol was added and let rest in a water bath at 100°C, for an hour. Afterwards it was centrifuged at 4000rpm, for 5 minutes and spectrophotometer measurements at 665, 630, and 645 nm were applied on the supernatant. Then the following equations were used to calculate the amount of chlorophyll.

Chlorophyll a=11,6 D_{665} – 0,14 D_{630} – 1,31 D_{645}

Chlorophyll b= chlorophyll b = 20,7 D645 - 4,34 D665 - 4,42 D630

 μ g Chlorophyll (a,b) / L = chlorophyll (a,b) v / V

Where v stands for the sample volume, I the path length in *cm*, V the medium volume; and D_{665} , D_{630} , and D_{645} were the measured absorbance values at the corresponding wavelengths.



Figure 4.17. Lyophilized Algae before extraction.

4.2.1 Modelling the Algal Growth

MATLAB R2015a was used to process the data obtained by the experiments with the aid of the curve fitting tool which utilizes the method of nonlinear least squares, the parameters were calculated for each equation separately.

The average relative error was calculated for each model to determine the most suitable fit. Equation 5 was used for this purpose. Where N is the total number of data, $x_{i,exp.}$ are the experimental and $x_{i,calc.}$ are the calculated values of specific growth rates.

Avarage Relative Error
$$=\frac{1}{N}\sum_{i} \left| \frac{x_{i,exp.} - x_{i,calc.}}{x_{i,exp.}} \right| x100$$

Equation 19

4.3 Determination of Value Added Compounds in Algal Extracts4.3.1 Extraction

The harvested and lyophilized microalgae were extracted by soxhlet extraction method. The extraction conditions were kept constant by means of solid-liquid ratio, extraction time and solvent type under boiling point of the solvent studied.



Figure 4.18. Varying temperature (Increasing from left to right, 14, 18, 24,26, 28, and 30 °C respectively.



Figure 4.19. Varying light intensity (Increasing from left to right: 112, 174, 236, 275, 310, and 385 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ respectively.



Figure 4.20. The Lyophilized Algae

A solid-liquid ratio of 1:600 was used, the chosen solvent was pure ethanol and each extraction took 8 hours. The reason of selection of the solvent was preliminary studies performed in the laboratory. After the extraction period, the solvent was removed from the extract by using Hei-VAP series Heidolph rotary evaporator. The final product was solved in 15 ml of ms grade ethanol and stored at -15 $^{\circ}$ C until analyzes were done.



Figure 4.21. The Extraction of the Algae.

4.3.2 Evaporation of the Solvent

The excess solvent of the obtained extracts then had been evaporated using a rotary evaporator, the dry extracts were dissolved in 15 ml of MS grade ethanol for further analyses, ending up with a concentration of 1g algae / 30 ml ethanol. The concentrated extracts were stored in black bottles at -20 $^{\circ}$ C



Figure 4.22. The utilized rotary evaporator (Hei-VAP series, Heidolph).

4.3.3 Determination of Phenolic Compound Content

Phenolic compound content of the extracts had been analyzed by LC-MS, MS system, since the best approach for qualitative identification of phenolic compounds was considered to be LC-MS because it has had been successfully used to identify different kinds of phenolic in different biomass samples, for the well-known phenolic compounds by using the external standard method, the qualitative identification of phenolic compounds of the algal extracts were performed by using LC-MS MS system. The standards were prepared at 0,1mg/ml concentration, and standard mix including the standards given in Table 4.3 was prepared using a dilution of 1/20 and internal standard of DMAE Caffeate with same concentration, which was also added to each algae extract to determine the loss of phenolic compounds due to matrix effect. The standard curves were prepared suitable to internal standard method, response of compound to response of internal standard vs. concentration of compound as seen in Figure 4.23 below for salicyclic acid. Algae samples were diluted by 9/20 with methanol and standard mixture. A linear gradient method had been used for MetOH/Water mobile phase at a flow rate of 0.3 mL/min with Hypersil BDS C18 (250 x 4.6 mm, 5µm) column at 40 °C. The method took 5 minutes, starting with 100% water and a 1 minute wash, and then gradually increasing the amount of MetOH and continued with 100% MetOH for 3 minutes. The target phenolic compounds that were investigated were Cafeic Acid, Kaempferol, Ferulic Acid, Epicatechin, Quarcetin, Myricetin, Rutin, 4-Hydroxy Benzoic Acid, Salicyclic Acid, Trans-Cinamic Acid, Gentisic Acid, Protocatechuic Acid, Para-Coumaric Acid, Vanilic Acid, Gallic Acid, Syringic Acid, Ethyl Ferulate, CAPE, Catechin, Chlorogenic Acid, Ellagic Acid, Cyanidin, Naringenin, Delphinidin, and β -Carotene.



Figure 4.23. The standard curve of salicyclic acid prepared for internal standard method.



Figure 4.24. The Waters Acquity UPLC MS/MS.

Гable 4.3.	MRM and	SIR v	alues o	of ph	nenolic	compounds.
------------	---------	-------	---------	-------	---------	------------

Compound	Ion Mode	Mass	Daughter	Collision	Cone Vol.
B Carotene* (Sigma 22040)	ES+	537			40
Catechol (Sigma	ES+	111	65,9	11	30
C9510)			30	11	
Caffeic Acid (Fluka	ES+	181,05	83,03	27	30
60020)			135,09	19	
Ferrulic Acid	ES+	195	177	14	22
Kaempherol (Fluka	ES+	287	153	33	55
96353)			165	33	40
Cyanidin (Sigma 94099)	ES+	287,1	137	20	55

Compound	Ion Modo	Mass	Daughter	Collision	Cone Vol.
	ES+	291	123.5	15	30
Epicatechin (Fluka			139.05		
68097)			165.1		
0 1 10	ES⊥	303.1	153.2	31	55
Quercetin (Sigma	LOT	505,1	220.2	51	13
Ellagia Agid (Sigma	ES	303.1	229,2	30	65
14668)	LOT	505,1	229	30	05
Delphinidin (Sigma 43725)	ES+	303,1	229	20	55
Myrisetine (Sigma 72576)	ES+	537	321	33	46
Rutin (Merck	ES+	611,2	303,1	20	35
5.00017.0100)			465	10	30
Trans-Cinamic Acid (Fluka 97013)	ES-	147	103	12	26
Trans-Cinamic Acid*	ES-	147			26
Gallic Acid (Sigma 91215)	ES-	168,9	124,7	20	40
Gallic Acid*	ES-	168,9			23
Myristic Acid*(Sigma 70079)	ES-	227,3			39
Maleic Acid (Sigma M0375)	ES-	115,1	71,1	10	24
Salicyclic Acid (Fluka 52341)	ES-	137,1	65	25	33
4-Hydroxy Benzoic	ES-	137,1	93	10	36
Acid (Sigma					
Gentisic Acid (Sigma	ES-	152.9	109.1	12	37
149357)		,,			
Procatechuic Acid	ES-	153	109	12	37
(Fluka 03930590) Para-Coumarie Acid	FS	163.1	110 1	11	30
(Sigma C9008)	L0-	105,1	119,1	11	50
Vanilic Acid (Fluka	ES-	167	123	10	30
68654)			152,1	15	30
Syringic Acid (Fluka 63627)	ES-	197	167	20	30
Ethylferulate (Sigma	ES-	221,1	133,1	24	29
320617)			206,1	17	29
1,1-DMAE Caffeat (Sigma 40785)	ES-	247	133	40	40
Naringenin (Sigma 52168)	ES-	271,1	151,1	18	32
	ES-	283,5	134,9	27	40
CAPE (Sigma C8221)			180	24	
Catechin (Sigma 43412)	ES-	289,1	245,2	16	34
Chlorogenic Acid (Sigma C3878)	ES-	353,1	191,2	22	27

*SIR analyses were utilized instead of MRM.

The molecular structures of the encountered phenolic compounds can be seen below. The structure itself, the quantity and position of hydroxyl groups are highly related to the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory capacity of the phenolic compounds hence the structure of the molecules have a great importance.





4.3.4 Determination of Antioxidant Capacity

Antioxidant activity of the extracts have been determined by using FRAP (Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Potential), TEAC (Trollox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity) and DPPH (DiPhenyl PicrylHydrazyl) methods.



Figure 4.25. The microplate reader (Thermo Fischer, Varioskan Flash).

Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity (**TEAC**): A reactive which consists ABTS (Sigma Aldirch) (2,2'-azinobis3ethylbenzthiazolinesulfonate)and potassium persulphate (Sigma Aldirch) has been diluted by phosphate buffer (Bio Basic Canada) to 7mmol/l and 4.95 mmol/l respectively and 190 μ l of it was mixed with 10 μ l algae extract and absorbance was read against blind samples in 734 nm wavelength in a microplate reader to determine the antioxidant potential of the extract in terms of trolox equivalent, reduction in the blue-green color had been monitored (Re et al, 1999). The steps of the assay can be tracked in Figure 4.26.



Figure 4.26 Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity assay.



Figure 4.27. The Algae Extracts before and after TEAC assay.

Total AntiOxidant (TAO): 190 μ l solution of 0.1mM DPPH (Sigma Aldirch) (1,1– diphenyl-2-pikrylhydrazin) has been rapidly mixed well with 10 μ l algae extract. The decline in absorbance was recorded at 550nm against blinds over a period of 20 min in 5 minute intervals in microplate reader. The decreases of absorbance or color purple corresponded to inhibiton of oxidation (Yıldırım et al, 2005). The steps of the assay can be tracked in Figure 4.28.



Figure 4.28 Total AntiOxidant capacity assay.



Figure 4.29. The Algae Extracts before and after TAO assay.

Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Potential (FRAP): 190 μ l solution (10:1:1, v/v/v) of acetate buffer (Bio Basic Canada) (10 mM, pH=3.6), TPTZ (Sigma Aldirch) (2,4,6 tripyridyl-s- triazine) (10mM) and FeCl₃ (Sigma Aldirch) (20mM) has been added into 10 μ l of algae extract. The mixture then was incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes results were expressed as gallic acid equivalents at 620 nm in a microplate reader and navy blue color showed oxidant activity with comparison to gallic acid standards and blinds (Pulido et al, 2000). The steps of the assay can be tracked in Figure 4.30.



Figure 4.30. Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Potential assay.



Figure 4.31. The Algae Extracts before and after FRAP method.

4.3.5 Determination of Anti-inflammatory Activity

The inhibition of hyaluronidase activity was determined using the modified method described by Silva et al. (2011). A phosphate buffer was prepared as the first step of the assay; for this purpose, Sodium phosphate (Bio Basic Canada) 0,2M, Sodium formate (Sigma Aldirch) 0,1M, Bovineserum albumin Sigma (Aldirch) 2mg/10ml, was mixed and pH was set to 6.8-7.2. The reaction mixture had been constituted by 20 μ L of extract, 50 μ L of phosphate buffer , 20 μ L (750 units/ml) of Hyaluronidase

enzyme (Type IV-S: bovine testes, Sigma Aldirch) and 50 μ L of Hyaluronic Acid (Calbiochem) 10mg/ml which was incubated at 37 °C for 30 min. (blinds without enzyme and extracts were both used.) After, incubation period, 0.1 mL of alkali borate (Alfa Aesar) 0.8 M was added. The mixture had been placed in a water bath at 100 °C for 5 minutes and 0.5 mL of p-dimethylaminebenzaldehyde (Alfa Aesar) 0,2M was added and the absorbance was measured at 580 nm using water as control (Silva et al, 2011). The appearance of violet color indicates the enzyme activity hence the decrease in coloring shows inhibition. The steps of the assay can be tracked in Figure 4.32.



Figure 4.32. The inhibition of hyaluronidase assay.



Figure 4.33. The Algae Extracts before and after Hyaluronidase Inhibition method.

A modified xanthine/xanthine oxidase method introduced in the study by Tan et al (2000) also was utilized. Xanthine (Sigma Aldirch) was dissolved in 0.05 M NaOH and adjusted to 10 mM. After the addition of Algae extract (20 40 or 60 μ L dosage) and 80 μ L of 500 μ M WST-1 (trc Canada) solution, (blinds without enzyme and extracts were both used.) it's left for incubation for 15 min at 37°C. Then 10 μ L of 0,05 U/ml xanthine oxidase (Sigma Aldirch) was added and the measurements were carried out at 450nm (Tan et al, 2000). The decrease in absorbance indicated the inhibition. The steps of the assay can be tracked in Figure 4.34.







Figure 4.35. The Algae Extracts during Xanthine/xanthine oxidase Inhibition method. (Read in Thermo Labsystems, Multiskan EX)

5. Results and Discussion

5.1 Cultivation

Cultivation was the first step of this study. The result can be seen on figures 5.1 and 5.2. The percentage standard deviation of the final dry biomasses had been calculated to be 2.19%.

The highest specific growth rate found to be 0,1392 under the conditions of 24 °C temperature and 310 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ light intensity. Compared to other algae species studied by various scientists (Giannelli et al. 2015, Nishikawa and Yamaguchi, 2008, Nishikawa and Yamaguchi, 2008, Nishikawa and Yamaguchi, 2006, Navarro et al. 2006, Dechatiwongse et al. 2014, Converti et al. 2009, Imaizumi et al. 2016, Krzeminska et al . 2015, Ota et al. 2015, Chang et al. 2016, Aleya et al. 2011,D el Campo et al. 2004, Chen et al. 2010) *Chlorella Miniata* exhibited a higher specific growth rate than most at its peak only lower than *C. Vulgaris, C. Zofingiensis,* and *C. Protothecoide*.



Figure 5.1. Effect of light intensity on algae growth.

The experiments run under varying light intensities showed that the Algae favors light intensities higher than 275 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹. Also there weren't any indications of photo-inhibition in the studied light intensity range. Although after the light saturation point at 275 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹, increasing light intensity has none to very little influence on specific growth rate. The algae growth decreased dramatically with decreasing light intensities and growth of the algae at the lowest light intensity value found to be less than half of the growth rate at light saturation zone. The study done by Chen et al. (2010) also stated that the *Chlorella sp.* had a similar light saturation point while lower light saturation points were also encountered before (Krzeminska et al. 2015 and Chang et al. 2016)



Figure 5.2. Effect of temperature on algae growth.

The experiments run under varying temperatures showed that the Algae favors temperatures between 22-26 $^{\circ}$ C. The highest specific growth rate was calculated at 24 $^{\circ}$ C and the growth rate decreases with increasing and decreasing temperatures, drastically. Converti et al. (2009) also stated in a study on *C. Vulgaris*, that the strain tends to have a higher growth rate

between temperatures of 25-30 $^{\circ}$ C. Increasing the light intensity had an effect on the growth rate which decreased the amount of influence of temperature on specific growth rate, temperature still affected the growth however the change in the growth rate was minimal in the 18-24 $^{\circ}$ C temperature range.

On Table 5.1 the productivities belonging to different *Chlorella* species obtained by various studies, are listed. The productivity of algae are in between 0,008 and 0,113 g l⁻¹ d⁻¹, calculating a mean value of 0,05 g l⁻¹ d⁻¹. The highest productivity of *Chlorella miniata* in range of this study was found to be 0,016 g l⁻¹ d⁻¹, which was lower than the average productivity value of the listed species' productivities.

Table 5.1. Comparison of productivities of various Chlorella species with this study.^a NotMentioned.

Species	Temperat- ure (°C)	Light Intensit y (µmol photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	Culture Mode	Productvi- ty (g l ⁻¹ d ⁻ 1)	Reference
chlorella protothecoide s	26	35	Batch	0,085	
Chlorella protothecoide s	26	130	Batch	0,091	Krzeminsk a et al, 2015
Chlorella protothecoide s	26	420	Batch	0,090	
Chlorella vulgaris	27	70	Continuou s	0,008	
Chlorella vulgaris	27	120	Continuou s	0,021	Chang et
Chlorella vulgaris	27	180	Continuou s	0,021	ui, 2010

	Species	Temperat ure (°C)	Light Intensit y (µmol photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	Culture Mode	Productvit y (g l ⁻¹ d ⁻ 1)	Reference
	Chlorella sp. Marine	30	42	Batch	0,017	Cheirsilp and
	Chlorella sp. Fresh	30	42	Batch	0,012	Torpee, 2012
	Chlorella vulgaris ESP-31	25	60	Batch	0,040	Ye and Chang, 2012
	Chlorella vulgaris	Room	N.M. ^a	Batch	0,013	Liang et al,
	Chlorella sp.	25	70	Batch	0,020	2009
	Chlorella sp. L1	Pond	Pond	Batch	0,073	
	Chlorella sorokiniana H2	Pond	Pond	Batch	0,051	He et al,
	Chlorella sp. L1	Pond	Pond	Semi- continuou s	0,088	2016
	Chlorella sorokiniana	25	100	Batch	0,113	Li et al,
	Chlorella sorokiniana	37	100	Batch	0,045	2014
	Chlorella vulgaris	30	70	Batch	0,100	Abreu et al, 2012
	Chlorella minutissima	30	33,75	Continuou s	0,100	
	Chlorella minutissima	30	16,88	Continuou s	0,040	Freitas et al, 2017
	Chlorella minutissima	30	8,44	Continuou s	0,030	
	Chlorella miniata	24	310	Batch	0,015	This Study

5.2 Modelling of Algal Growth

The modelling of the algal growth was essential to be able to interpret the relation between cultivation temperature, light intensity and specific growth rate of the algae. In this manner a variety of mathematical models were used and the ones with the more accuracy and precision were chosen to describe a three dimensional mathematical model to represent the behavior of the algae species in varying temperature and light intensities during cultivation.

The goodness of the fit was measured by calculating the average relative error (avre < 0,05). R-squared which was a statistic that often accompanies regression output, was not included in this study because of its tendency to increase with every new explanatory variable. Ford stated that R-squared does not measure goodness of fit, especially when comparing mathematical models and the goodness of their fit. Also it was not possible to explain the interactions and predictive error with R-squared. (Ford, 2015) Spiess and Neumeyer evaluated the validity of R-squared on studies including nonlinear models in pharmacological and biochemical researches. The results were promoted Ford's statement, after intensive study the researcher concluded that R-squared performs underwhelming in terms as a basis for mathematical model fit goodness and stated that researchers should ideally remove it from scientific literature including nonlinear model fitting (Spiess and Neumeyer 2010).

5.2.1 Light Intensity Dependent Models

The models all represented decent fits to the experimental values but Aiba Model had the lowest average relative error (avre) among the studied mathematical models. This described the increase of growth rate with the increasing light intensity at the lower light intensity values than the light saturation point and also mirrored the static condition of growth after the point of light saturation. Since there was no encounter with photo-inhibition during any of the runs, it can be easily said that Aiba Mathematical Model was the most proper mathematical model for this study.

	Equations	$\boldsymbol{\mu_{max}}\left(d^{-1}\right)$	$\mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{i}}$ (µmol ph	oton $m^{-2} s^{-1}$)	% avre
Monod	$\mu = \mu_{max} \frac{I}{K_I + I}$	0,1954	12	7,3	2,95
		$\boldsymbol{\mu_{max}} \ (d^{-1})$	$\mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{k}}$ (µmol pho	$m^{-2} s^{-1}$)	
Poisson	$\mu = \mu_{max}(1) - \exp(-\frac{I}{I_k})$	0,1456	11(),5	2,33
		$\boldsymbol{\mu_{max}}(d^{-1})$	$\mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{k}}(\mu mol \ pho$	$m^{-2} s^{-1}$)	
Hyperboli c Tangent	$\mu = \mu_{max} \tanh\left(\frac{I}{I_k}\right)$	0,1389	137	7,7	2,40
		$\boldsymbol{\mu}_{max}(d^{-1})$	I _{opt} (μmol ph	oton $m^{-2} s^{-1}$)	
Extended Hyperboli c Tangent	$\mu = \mu_{max} \frac{I}{I_{opt}} \exp(1 - \frac{I}{I_{opt}})$	0,1396	32:	5,7	1,94
		$\mu_{\max_{l}}(d)$	$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{k}} & \mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{c}} \\ (\mu \text{mol} & (\mu \text{mol} \\ \text{photon} & \text{photon} \\ \text{m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1}) & \text{m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1} \end{array}$	l K n ¹)	
Modified Hyperboli c Tangent	$\mu = \mu_m \frac{\tanh(\frac{I}{I_k})}{1 + K(I - I_c)}$	0,1697	176,2 27,0	7 0,000559	2,52
		$\mu_{\max}_{1}(d^{-})$	$\mathbf{k}_{\mathbf{s}}(\mu \text{mol})$ photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹	$\mathbf{k_i} (\mu mol$ bhoton m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	
Aiba	$\mu = \frac{\mu_{max}I}{k_s + I + \frac{I^2}{k_i}}$	0,3897	320,9	387,4	1,68
		E (day/m)	$\frac{\mathbf{I_c} (\mu \text{mol} \\ \text{photon } \text{m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1})}{1}$	L (m)	
Linear	$\mu = \frac{\ln(\frac{I}{I_c})}{EL}$	0,2358	14,22	95,17	3,65

 Table 5.3. The light intensity - specific growth rate mathematical model results.

Collins and Boylen (1982) applied the Monod Model on *A. variabilis*, resulting a K_i value of 32,05 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ and a μ max value of 0,098 d⁻¹, both not remote from the values calculated in this study. Although the maximum growth rate was encountered at 35°C and 564 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ in their study which was a far larger value than the one obtained in this study and this maybe the cause of an inferior fit, especially at higher light intensities despite the low avre value of monod model, there were far better models in terms of describing the algal growth. (Collins and Boylen,1982). On the other hand Kurano and Miyachi, used the same mathematical model on a study on *C. littorale* and reached the values of 0,134 h⁻¹ and 95,8 µmol photon m⁻² s⁻¹, both approximate to the previous study, and again the study had higher values of light intensity as 1200 µmol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ (Kurano and Miyachi, 2005).

Kurano and Miyachi, using the Poisson model in their study along with other models, and modeling the growth of *C. littorale* found the coefficients of the model to be 0,116 h⁻¹ and 114 µmol photon m⁻² s⁻¹, µ_{max} and I_k. The results of light saturation were quite close to each other but the maximum specific growth rates differed greatly, this was the predictable consequence of the differences in average specific growth rates of two algae. It can be anticipated that this mathematical model would be more suitable for microorganisms that have a higher specific growth rate than the one which was cultivated in this study. (Kurano and Miyachi, 2005). Sakshaug et al. studying a mathematical model derived from Poisson model on *Thalassiosira nordenskioldii* and *Chaetoceros furcellatus* for growth periods of two days and attaining the results of I_k 31–36 vs 49–100 µmol m⁻² s⁻¹ at low and high light intensities respectively also endorses the prior anticipation (Sakshaug et al, 1991).

A study done by Ota et al. in 2015 also utilized the hyperbolic tangent mathematical model on growth of C. littorale, the coefficients of the model was found to be; μ_{max} of 0,106 h⁻¹ I_k of 56,5 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ and an avre value of 8,34% which was not the preferred fit in that study. (Ota et al, 2015). Kurano and Miyachi included the same model in their study in 2005, for the same species. Result were μ_{max} of 0,115 h⁻¹ I_k of 150 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹, the study also stated that the equation was mostly the best fit for photosynthesis (P) - light intensity (I) relationship but also the relation between µ-I expressions differ from common P-I expressions. (Kurano and Miyachi, 2005). Ota et al. also studied the Extended Hyperbolic Tangent model, which was an inferior fit compared to the Hyperbolic Tangent model in the same study, with coefficients of μ_{max} of 0,108 $h^{\text{-1}}$ I_k of 140 $\mu mol \; m^{-2}$ s^{-1} , but the models' (both extended and modified hyperbolic tangent models) inclination to reduce the calculated value of specific growth rate with increasing temperature especially above the value of twice the light saturation and the aim of this study not being to note the light inhibition point but to determine the point of maximum growth in terms of light intensity, made those models undesirable. While they may be better choices in cases of light inhibition, in this study they describe an unsought area by experiments.

Dechatiwongse et al. utilized the Aiba mathematical model for the modelling of Cyanothece sp growth. Resulted a μ_{max} value of 0,552 d⁻¹ and a light saturation value of 347 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹, although the light inhibition term of that study was found to be much higher than this study it can be tied up to the lower light intensity range studied in this study and due to the lower value of light inhibition term this model describes the light intensity – specific growth rate relationships more vaguely, which was desirable considering the lack of data on those points. (Dechatiwongse et al, 2014). The result calculated by the mathematical model and the experimental results can be tracked on Figure 5.3.



Figure 5.3. Results calculated by Light Intensity Mathematical Model in Comparison with Experimental Results.

Lastly the linear mathematical model, described the increase of specific growth rate due to the increase in light intensity well but after the point of light saturation the fit was poor, unlike the other mathematical models the linear mathematical model lacks the ability to portray the behavior of growth where the acceleration increment decreases and the change of specific growth rate approaches zero. Also it has been stated that the linear mathematical model differs in results with differences of geometry of the utilized photo-bioreactor. (Ogbonna et al. 1995)

5.2.2 Temperature Dependent Models

The Square Root Model didn't display a suitable equation, since it was more acceptable in result which have a more linear trend, or in other words in between the optimum growth temperature borders. Other than that each mathematical model represented a decent result. Sinclair Model had the lowest average relative error (avre) among the studied mathematical models.

		Equatio n	$\mu_{\max} (d^{-1})$	T _{opt} (°C)	σ		% avre
	Skewed Normal Distribution	$\mu = \mu_{max} e^{\frac{-(T-T_{opt})^2}{2\sigma^2}}$	0,1208	21,3600	0,081 4		1,74
			$\mathbf{b_2} (^{\circ} \mathbf{C}^{-1}$ $\mathbf{h}^{-0.5})$	T _{min} (°C)	c_2 (°C ⁻¹)	T _{max} (°C)	
	Expanded Square Root Model	$\mu = (b_2(T - T_{min})[1 - e^{c_2(T - T_{max})}])^2$	0,8946	0,8775	0,005 7	39,24 00	7,41
2			γ_{max} (day^{-1})	θ ₀ (°C)	θ _{opt} (°C)	Z	
	Parker	$y = \chi_{max} \left(\frac{T}{\Theta_{opt}} w^u\right)^z$	2,978	0,0266	21,28	-4420	6,30
			E _a (kJ/mol)	A (h ⁻¹)	E _b (kJ/m ol)	B (h ⁻ ¹)	
	Sinclair	$\mu = Ae^{\frac{-E_a}{RT}} - Be^{\frac{-E_b}{RT}}$	52,110	5,19E+1 0	57,38 0	4,03E +11	1,44

 Table 5.4. The temperature - specific growth rate mathematical model results.

A recent study by Gonçalves et al investigated the growth of *C*. *vulgaris*, where the skewed normal distribution mathematical model was used and the acquired model coefficients were μ_{max} 1,30 d⁻¹, T_{opt} 25,4 °C, and σ 7 °C. (Gonçalves et al, 2016) Ratkowsky et al. determined a temperature interval of growth for a variety of species where T_{min} values were between -7 and 30 °C and T_{max} values were between 37 and 47 °C, both values were coherent with this study. (Ratkowsky et al, 1983) Another study by Zwietering et al, utilized the same model resulting coefficients; T_{min} of 2,82 °C, T_{max} of 44,9 °C, b₂ of 0,0377 °C⁻¹ h^{-0.5} and c₂ of 0,250 °C⁻¹, the temperature values were coherent with this study but the constants b₂ and c₂ calculated to be distant. (Zwietering et al, 1991) Overall the average relative error was greater than other mathematical models studied, and further utilization of this model wasn't desirable.

Another study that had been done in 1991 by Talbot et al investigated growth of three species and the relationship of growth with temperature. Applying the Parker mathematical model, the coefficients acquired were: for *Oscillatoria agardhii*, γ_{max} 0,5 day⁻¹, Θ_{opt} 37 °C; for *Ankistrodesmus falcatus* γ_{max} 1,1 day⁻¹, Θ_{opt} 37 °C; and for *Phormidium bohneri* γ_{max} 1,7 day⁻¹, Θ_{opt} 37 °C. (Talbot et al, 1991) The results obtained during the course of this study sustained the problem Talbot et al encountered; the higher number of coefficients which was the probable cause of the higher avre value of this mathematical model.

The Sinclair mathematical model resulted the smallest avre value compared to the other temperature related mathematical models, the study by Perez et al studied the temperature – gowth relations of the species *P*. *tricornutum*, and found the coefficients of the mathematical model; E_a to be 117,23 kJ/mol, A to be 0,26 h⁻¹, E_b to be 163.28 kJ/mol, and B to be 0,18 h⁻¹ expending the model and addition of the term T₀ (assuming it to be 25 °C) resulted in much lower values of A and B in this study. (Perez et al, 2008). On the other hand Zwietering et al used the very same mathematical model as this study and estimated the coefficients of the mathematical model; E_a to be 107,2 kJ/mol, A to be 1,249E+21 h⁻¹, E_b to be 107,4 kJ/mol, and B to be 1,319E+21 h⁻¹. These values were in coherency with this study however the model stands not credible because of the close values of E_a and E_b resulting a subtraction of two large values to calculate the growth rate.


Figure 5.4. Results calculated by Temperature Mathematical Model in Comparison with Experimental Results.

5.2.3 Modelling the Combined Effect of Temperature and Light Intensity

Since Aiba Model and Skewed Normal Distribution Model were able to reach a lower avre value and reasonable coefficient values, coupling them to describe the specific growth rate as a function of temperature and light intensity unearthed a mathematical model that mimics the growth of the studied species with a very low average relative error. The two variable models also returned a relatively low avre as expected. The coefficients can be tracked on Table 5.5.

$$\mu = \mu_{max} e^{\frac{-(T-T_{opt})^2}{2\sigma^2}} \frac{I}{k_s + I + \frac{I^2}{k_i}} \qquad \text{Equation 20}$$

291,5

21,38

Table 5.5. Tl	he results of Aiba and	Skewed Normal D	istribution mod	lel.	
T _{opt} (°C)	$\mathbf{k_i}$ (µmol photon m ⁻ s^{-1})	$\mathbf{k}_{\mathbf{s}}$ (µmol photon m ⁻² s ⁻¹)	$\boldsymbol{\mu_{\max}}\left(d^{-1}\right)$	σ	%avre

390,1

0,46

1,95

0,0793





5.3 Economic Analyzes of the Algae

As Laurens stated in the State of Technology Review in 2017, dried *Chlorella* biomass has a mean market value of \$20-40/kg. (Laurens, 2017) In this study a kg of dry Chlorella miniata biomass calculated to cost 15,26\$ about 90% of this cost was the electricity used for illumination and heating/cooling. Assuming a \$20 market price, the laboratory produced *C. miniata* will have a profit margin of, 31,15%, assuming the median market price the margin increases to 96,72%.

Chemicals	Price in \$ per ton	Company
	of Chemical	
NaNO ₃	350	Kemele Chem.
CaCl ₂ ·2H ₂ O	80	Fresice Chemical
MgSO ₄ ·7H ₂ O	75	R.S. Maxunite
K ₂ HPO ₄	800	J. S. Kolod
KH ₂ PO ₄	800	J. S. Kolod
NaCl	460	Crownsue Co., Ltd.
Protease Peptone	1300	Shandong Guanghao
		Biological Products Co.

Table 5.0. Prices of the chemicals used in the growth medium	Table	5.6. Pi	rices of	the	chemicals	used in	the	growth	medium
--	-------	---------	----------	-----	-----------	---------	-----	--------	--------

5.4 Extraction Yield of the Algae

The extraction yields of the algae grown under different conditions can be seen in Table 5.6, the yield shows little change with growth conditions though a slight increase can be observed with increasing light intensity. Previous studies also suggest a total extraction yield of 12,25% -15,86% by ethanol. (Rulong et al, 2012). Another study by Plaza et al, resulted a total extraction yields of 13,20% both studies appear to be coherent with this study (Plaza et al, 2010).

Temperature	Light Intensity	Total Extraction
(°C)	$(\mu mol photon m^2 s^2)$	Yield %
14	174	14,81
18	174	13,44
22	174	13,6
24	174	14,59
26	174	14,60
28	174	13,30
30	174	14,36
22	66	13,04
22	112	13,29
22	174	13,61
22	236	14,14
22	275	15,67
22	310	16,34
22	385	16,96
Avarage extra	ction yield	14,41

Table 5.7. The extraction yields of the algae.

5.5 Phenolic Compound Contents of the Algae Extracts

The Lc MS/MS method was studied for 29 phenolic compounds in total, and the compounds with significant amounts are given in the following tables. The method of internal standard were used for determination of the phenols, DMAE Caffeate was used as the internal standard.

Miranda et al. (2001) stated that phenolic compounds salicylic, transcinnamic, chlorogenic, and caffeic acids were found in the *Chlorella sp.* extract. The results of this study also confirms that *C. Miniata* also contains high amounts of Salicyclic, Trans-Cinnamic, and Caffeic Acid but the concentration of Chlorogenic Acid were found to be lower compared to other three.

A study by Mahcu et al. in 2014, revealed that *Chlorella Pyrenoidosa*, contains the phenols Gallic Acid and 4-Hydroxybenzoic Acid, amounts of 5 μ g/g dry algae and 20,5 μ g/g dry algae respectively. Although those phenols were proved to be included in *Chlorella Miniata* too, their amounts were lower compared to *Chlorella Pyrenoidosa*.

5.5.1 Phenolic Acids

Phenolic acids are formed of a benzene ring and a carboxylic acid group, the number and the position of the hydroxyl group in the molecule differ the structure of the Phenolic acids whereas the molecule structure is given below in Figure 5.6 (Goleniowski et al, 2013).



Figure 5.6. Phenolic Acid molecular structure.

5.5.1.1 Hydroxicinnamic Acid Derivatives

Because of the hydroxyl group in the Hydroxycinnamic Acid Derivatives, they are far better hydrogen donors compared to their Phenylacetic Acid relatives. The antioxidative influence of the Hydroxycinnamic Acids however are decreased by the very same reason that increases the influence of the latter, the dihydroxlitaion of 3,4 position. This effect almost equalizes both, for example: the antioxidant activity of Protocatechuic Acid is almost the same as Caffeic Acid but the conversion of Caffeic Acid th Ferulic Acid by substitution reaction increases the antioxidant capability of the compound, as a rule of thumb, it should be taken into account that Acrylic Acid group which appears in Hydroxycinnamic Acid derivatives, provides a higher stabilization ability than Benzoiz Acids. (Rice-Evans et al. 1995)

The hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives that had the highest response were T-Cinnamic, Caffeic and Ferulic acids, while Caffeic acid had its peak at low light intensities such as 66 and 112 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ and temperatures between 14-22 °C, Ferulic acid results were higher around light intensity point and slightly higher temperatures. Although other compounds; Ethyl Ferulate, CAPE, and p-Coumaric acid were present their quantity were a lot lower than Caffeic acid and Ferulic acid. On the other hand T-Cinnamic Acid had higher contents at border temperatures and peaked at 310 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ of light intensity. Although the extraction resulted in low levels of vanillic acid, its coherency with antioxidant activity made it relevant.

The highest yields of Hydroxycinnamic Acid Derivative results of the Lc MS/MS study can be tracked on Figure 5.7.



Figure 5.7. Hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives Lc MS/MS results.

5.5.1.2 Distribution of Hydroxycinnamic Acid Derivatives based on Temperature and Light Intensity

Figures 5.8 and 5.9 describe the relationship between

hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives accumulation in algae and temperature and light intensity parameters.



Figure 5.8. Effect of temperature on accumulation of Hydroxycinnamic acids.



Figure 5.9. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives.

In table 5.8 the previous studies on T-Cinnamic acid extraction are listed, in comparison with this study.

	Chinese	Olive,	Lingonbe	Olive,	Strawberr	С.
Species	Cinnamo	green raw	rry	black raw	У	Miniat
	n					а
Trans-						
Cinnamic	200,1	144,3	41,2	7,7	2,2	67,51
Acid µg/g						
Referenc	He et al,	Boskou et	Ehala et	Boskou et	Ehala et	This
e	2005	al, 2006	al, 2005	al, 2006	al, 2005	Study

Table 5.8.	Comparison	of studies,	Trans-Cinnami	c Acid.
------------	------------	-------------	----------------------	---------

Comparison of studies on Caffeic acid content of various studies to this study is given in table 5.9.

	Vitex	Black	Echin-	Com	Black	Spea	Cumin	С.
	agnu	Chokeb-	acea	-mon	cohosh	-		Mi
Species	S	erry		Sage		rmint		niat
	castu							а
	S							
Caffeic	2,70	1,41	0,63	0,21	0,25	0,25	0,17	1,12
A • 1 /								
Acid mg/g								
Acid mg/g	Şarer	Zheng	Lee,	Kivil	Kivilo	Kivil	Shan	This
Acid mg/g	Şarer and	Zheng and	Lee, 2010	Kivil omp	Kivilo mpolo	Kivil omp	Shan et al,	This Study
Acid mg/g	Şarer and Gökb	Zheng and Wang,	Lee, 2010	Kivil omp olo	Kivilo mpolo et al,	Kivil omp olo	Shan et al, 2005	This Study
Acid mg/g	Şarer and Gökb ulut,	Zheng and Wang, 2003	Lee, 2010	Kivil omp olo et al,	Kivilo mpolo et al, 2007	Kivil omp olo et al,	Shan et al, 2005	This Study
Acid mg/g	Şarer and Gökb ulut, 2008	Zheng and Wang, 2003	Lee, 2010	Kivil omp olo et al, 2007	Kivilo mpolo et al, 2007	Kivil omp olo et al, 2007	Shan et al, 2005	This Study

Table 5.9. Comparison of studies, Caffeic Acid.

.

5.5.1.3 Benzoic Acids

The antioxidant activity of Benzoic Acids is highly dependent of the position of the hydroxyl group, the only and most effective position being the Meta position. As the number of hydroxyl groups increase the dependency decreases, although it doesn't always mean a higher number of hydroxyl groups will ensure a higher antioxidant capacity. (Rice-Evans et al. 1995) The highest amounts of benzoic acids encountered in algal extracts in course of this study given the Figure 5.10. are on



Figure 5.10. Lc MS/MS results of Benzoic acids.

Table 5.10 lists the previous studies which sought Vanillic acid content in various species.

S	Commo	Rosemary	Olive,	Olive,	Grapef	Chlorella
Species	n Sage		green raw	black raw	ruit	Miniata
Vanillic	58,5	92	30	6,1	0,02	27,62
Acid µg/g						
	Kivilom	Kivilomp	Boskou et	Romani et	Gorins	This
Pafaranca	polo et	olo et al,	al, 2006	al, 1999	tein et	study
Kelel ence	al, 2007	2007			al,	
					2004	

Table 5.10. Comparison of studies, Vanillic Acid

Salicyclic acid; known for its anti-inflammatory effects, was encountered during the study and it was one of the compounds which had a dense presence in extract. It also had a trend like the results of Xanthine-Xanthine oxidase method, increasing with increasing temperature parameters and had its peak at light saturation point, likewise the Xanthine-Xanthine oxidase method results again. The comparison of various species' salicyclic acid with C. miniata is given in Table 5.11.

Species	Pap- rika	Th- yme	Dill	Gara m - masa la	Rose mary	Cumin	Cane l-la	Ani- seed	C. Mini- ata
Salycyc lic acid mg/g	2,03	1,83	0,94	0,67	0,68	0,45	0,43	0,23	0,94
Refer- ence	Swain et al, 1985							This study	

Table 5.11. Comparison of studies, Salicyclic Acid.

It has been stated by a previous study by Masuoka and Kubo (2004) that salicyclic acid derivatives (e.g. Anacardic Acid) inhibit generation of superoxide radicals by xanthine oxidase. The study uncovered the mechanism of this inhibition to be; the binding of Anacardic Acid to allosteric sites near the xanthine-binding domain in xanthine oxidase. Another Benzoic acid with a higher content compared to others was Vanilic acid, its reaction to temperature was complete opposite of Salicyclic acid, it decreased with increasing temperature but again had a peak close to light saturation point.

Overall the study of Lc MS/MS the highest amount of phenolic compound that has been found was Salicyclic acid, only competed by Caffeic acid which had higher results only at light intensities of 66 and 112 μ mol photon m-² s⁻¹.

5.5.1.4 Distribution of Benzoic Acids based on Temperature and Light Intensity

The variance of salicyclic acid content in the algal extract dependent on temperature and light intensity are given in figures 5.11 and 5.12.



Figure 5.11. Effect of temperature on accumulation of Salicyclic Acids.



Figure 5.12. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Salicyclic Acids.

5.5.2 Flavonoids

Flavonoids also possess an antioxidant capacity, their ability to inhibit oxidation leans on free radical scavenging activity and superoxide radical scavenging. Especially Catechin derivatives proved to provide lipid oxidation. Also cell culture experiments indicated that, flavonols had a higher antioxidant capacity compared to flavanols. (Rice-Evans et al. 1995)

The flavonoids are formed of two benzene rings, joined by a C3 chain (Goleniowski et al, 2013). The molecular structure of flavonoids is given in Figure 5.13 and the results of Lc MS/MS study of flavonoids are given in figure 5.14.



Figure 5.13. Molecular structure of Flavonoids.



Figure 5.14. Lc MS/MS results of Flavonoids.

5.5.2.1 Flavonols

It is suggested that a high flavonol content in diet reduces the risk of vascular diseases, improvement of existing consequences of vascular diseases. Also improvements in diseases of heart, brain and memory, pancreatic cancer had been monitored by various studies (Sahelian, 2016).

The Flavonol with the highest content encountered was Myricetin, Quercetin on the other hand, although the content was lower, the coherency of it with the antioxidant capacity made it relevant with this study. The comparison of other studies' results of Quercetin and Myricetin with this study can be seen on tables 5.12 and 5.13 respectively.

Table 5.12. Comparison of studies, Quercetin.

Smaalag	Chocolate,		Onion,	Almond	Red	С.
Species	dark	raw	white		Raspberry	Miniata
Quarcetin	250,0	12,7	3,0	2,0	2,0	3,3
μg/g						
	Counet et	Ehala et	Price and	Milbury	Mullen et	This
Reference	al, 2006	al, 2005	Rhodes,	et al,	al, 2002	Study
			1997	2006		

Smaalaa	Bird	Bell	Sweet potato	Parsl	Cranb	Bluebe	С.
chili	chili	pepper	leaves	ey	erry	rry	Miniata
Myricetin	236	171,5	97,4	80,8	43,3	14,7	199,64
µg/g							
Doforonco			Colgan, 1	993			This
Kelerence							study

Table 5.13. Comparison of studies, Myricetin.

5.5.2.2 Distribution of Flavonols based on Temperature and Light Intensity

All of the studied Flavonols exhibited increments with increasing temperature until degree higher than 26-28 °C with the exception of Kaempferol which was encountered in higher amounts at border temperatures as 14 and 30 °C. Overall Flavanols were not present in the exracts in amount as high as previous compounds but Myricetin had a peak which can compete them in between the light saturation point, between the light intensity values of 236 and 275 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹.

5.5.2.3 Anthocyanins

Recent studies proved that, anthocyanins provide protection against liver diseases, reduction of blood pressure, antimicrobial and antiinflammatory effects. Also they possess antioxidant capacity due to their ability to scavenge free oxygen radicals however they might also act as prooxidants (Konczak and Zhang, 2004). Out of Anthocyanins, only significant encountered results were Delphinidine and Cyanidin both had similar amounts in the extracts. Table 5.14 compares the Cyanidin content of this study with contents found out by previously done studies.

Species	Black bean	Red Raspberry	Red strawberry	C. Miniata
Cyanidin µg/g	16,3	5,3	5,0	18,16
Reference	Macz-Pop et al, 2006	Maatta-Riihinen e	t al, 2004	This study

Table 5.14. Comparison of studies, Cyanidin.

5.5.2.4 Distribution of Anthocyanins based on Temperature and Light Intensity

Cyanidin is monitored to be higher at low light intensities and decrease with increasing light intensity, Delphinidine on the other hand, had the maximum values at 174 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ and 22 °C. Increasing temperature also increased the amount of Cyanidin while decreasing Delphinidine content. The distribution is given in Figures 5.15 and 5.16.







Figure 5.16. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Anthocyanins.

5.5.2.5 Flavanols

Flavanols and nutrition including flavanols are often used and suggested against diseases of hypertension, heart diseases and dementia. The compounds are considered having cosmetic and pharmaceutical potential, especially because of their effects against aging process (Fischer et al, 2006).

5.5.2.6 Distribution of Flavanols based on Temperature and Light Intensity

The Flavanols; Catechin and Epicatechin were also returned noteworthy results, both chemicals had higher peaks around the temperatures and light intensities which are closer to the stock medium $(22^{\circ}C \text{ and } 174 \mu \text{mol photon m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1})$. Both flavanols sought during this study had given higher results of accumulation around stock medium conditions as seen in Figures 5.17 and 5.18.



Figure 5.17. Effect of temperature on accumulation of Flavanols.



Figure 5.18. Effect of light intensity on accumulation of Flavanols.

5.5.2.7 Flavanones and Flavanonols

Other classes of Flavanoids which were studied were Flavanones and Flavanonols, they also returned fair results. Although their amounts and coherencies with antioxidant capacity and anti-inflammatory potential were inferior than the rest of the Flavanoids

5.5.3 Tannins

Tannins are polyphenols with proved antioxidant capacity, tannins molecules also have been showed to decrease mutagenic activity and antimicrobial effects (Chung et al, 1998). The molecular structure of tannins is given in Figure 5.19.



Figure 5.19. Molecular structure of Tannins.

Ellagic Acid being the most worthy of note, it had higher content at temperature of 26 °C and light intensity of 236 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹. The results of various studies on search of Ellagic acid content in various species are given in Table 5.15.



Figure 5.2023 Lc MS/MS results of Tannins.

Species	Walnut	Red raspberry	Muscadine grape	C. Miniata
Ellagic Acid µg/g	59	21,2	9,0	1,82
Reference	Colaric et al, 2005	Wada and Boxin, 2002	Boyle and Hsu, 1990	This study

Table 5.15. Comparison of studies, Ellagic Acid.

Ellagic acid, is known to be used as an antiproliferative and antioxidant agent. It's proven to inhibit binding of various carcinogens to DNA and is a chemoprotectan (Vattem and Shatty, 2005).

5.5.3.1 Distribution of Tannins based on Temperature and Light Intensity

The dependence of Ellagic acid content on cultivation temperature and light intensity is given in Figure 5.21. The highest Ellagic acid content was encountered at light saturation point and near optimum growth temperature.



Figure 5.21. Ellagic acid accumulation depending on temperature and light intensity.

5.6 The Antioxidant Capacity of the Algae Extracts

The compounds which are claimed to have antioxidant has to has two basic properties, first is to be able to prevent or slow down radical mediated or auto-oxidation even at low concentration compared to the substrate and the second is after the prevention the produced molecule should be stable, and will not cause any further oxidation. (Catherine et al. 1995) The Antioxidant Capacity of the Algae Extracts were studied by the methods of TEAC, DPPH and FRAP.

5.6.1 Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity Assay

The studies on determination of antioxidant capacity of the algae resulted promising. Comparing the results of trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity to some fruits which are known to have high antioxidant activity, such as blackberry 5,0659 mg/g TEAC, olive (black) 3,6867 mg/g TEAC, and raspberry 4,2023 mg/g TEAC, (Pellegrini et al. 2003) the algae extracts had the mean value close to the fruits moreover at light saturation point, algae extract had much higher antioxidant capacity. The co.mparisons can be found in Table 5.16

Species	Amount	Reference	
Blackberry	5,07 mg/g		
Olive (black)	3,69 mg/g	(Pellegrini et al. 2003)	
Raspberry	4,20 mg/g		
Red wine	732 µg/ml	(Deives et al. 2007)	
White wine	439 µg/ml	(Paixao et al, 2007)	
Tetraselmis sp.	17,37 mg/g		
Neochloris oleoabundans	16,09 mg/g	Goiris et al. (2009)	
Chlorella sp.	14,91 mg/g		
Chlorella Miniata	22,91 mg/g	This Study	

Table 5.16. TEAC result of various studie

Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity did not display a major change due to varying temperature, but both increased with increased light intensities during growth and had a peak point at light saturation point. The distribution of Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity can be seen on Figure 5.22



Figure 5.22. Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity (TEAC).

5.6.2 The Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Potential Assay

The Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Potential, found to be coherent with Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity in terms of effect of light intensity and temperature as seen on Figure 5.23, FRAP too was higher at light intensity point but the reaction to temperature appeared to differ slightly from TEAC.





5.6.3 The Total Antioxidant Capacity Assay

Total antioxidant capacity of the algal extracts were found to be promising with a 13,50 % at its highest with used dosage though the inhibition is expected to increase with increasing dosage and concentration of extract. Table 5.17 compares the result of previous studies on different species, with this study.

Species	% DPPH	Concentration	Reference	
Ulva lactuca Digenea simplex Sargassum Crassifolia	30,20% 41,00% 49,70%	25g/100ml	Al-Amoudi et al, 2009	
Chlorella Marina Dunaliella Salina	23,08% 17,66%	1g/20ml	Hemalatha et al, 2013	
C. Vulgaris	74,00%	1g/10ml	Nailwal and Nailwal, 2013	
in S. platensis C. pyrenoidsa N. muscorum	40,00% 18,85% 23,58	1g/10ml	Arun et al, 2015	
C. vulgaris C. reinhardtii	8,17% 6,25%	62 µg/ml	Jayshree et al, 2016	
C. vulgaris C. reinhardtii	92,57% 83,38%	1 mg/ml		
C. Miniata	13,50%	1,66 mg/ml	This Study	

Total Antioxidant Capacity showed little change due to cultivation conditions compared to ferric reducing potential and trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity but also had a higher inhibition rate at light saturation point and temperatures between 22-26 °C. The distribution of Total Antioxidant Capacity can be seen on Figure 5.24



Figure 5.24. Total Antioxidant Capacity (TAO).

5.7 Anti-inflammatory Potential

Anti-inflammatory potential of the algal extracts were investigated by two methods; Xanthine – Xanthine Oxidase Inhibition and Hyaluronidase Inhibition. The algae extract had given reasonable result in both methods. The Xanthine Oxidase inhibition method was studied with 20 μ l, 40 μ l, and 60 μ l of extracts, while there was no inhibition with the prior the other two doses had higher inhibition rates which can be seen in Figure 5.18. Anti-inflammatory effects tend to slightly increase with increasing temperature and light intensity during cultivation, although higher than the 310 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹

5.7.1 Xanthine – Xanthine Oxidase Inhibition Assay

This study was the first one to determine the Xanthine oxidase inhibition potential of *Chlorella miniata* extract, yet there were no studies on other microalgae and their potential of xanthine oxidase inhibition potential, which rendered the comparison of *Chlorella miniata* with other microalgae impossible, however comparisons of *Chlorella miniata* with other studies on fruit, vegetable and various plants can be seen on Table 5.18. Though it is not one of the most potent species on inhibition in comparison with most of the list it stand to have a promising result of xanthine oxidase inhibition potential.

Succion	Studied	Concentration	Inhibition	Deferrer ee
Species	Part	(dry biomass)	%	Reference
B. racemosa	Infloresence	1 mg/ml	59,54	Osman et al,
	Axis			2016
T. stans	N.M. ^a	19,49 mg/ml	50,00	Govindappa et
				al, 2011
A.carambola	Leaves	100 mg/ml	23,61	
Carica	Leaves	100 mg/ml	78,38	
papay				
Dimocarpus	Leaves	100 mg/ml	46,88	
longan				Azmi et al, 2012
malesianus				
M. zapota	Leaves	100 mg/ml	70,81	
Salacca	Leaves	100 mg/ml	19,66	
zalacca				
S.	Seed	100 μg/ml	42,94	
Macrophylla		(extract)		Wang at al. 2014
Punica	Seed	100 µg/ml	15,53	wong et al, 2014
Granatum		(extract)		
P. zeylanica	Root	25 μg/ml	64,10	Nile et al, 2015

Table 5.18. Various studies of Xanthine Oxidase inhibition on different species. *^a Not Mentioned.*

		(extract)		
Species	Studied	Concentration	Inhibition	Reference
	Part	(dry biomass)	%	
Celery	N.M. ^a	100 mg/ml	73,89	El-Rahman and
Leek	N.M. ^a	100 mg/ml	43,71	Abd–ELHak.
Parsley	N.M. ^a	100 mg/ml	82,57	2015
Molokhia	N.M. ^a	100 mg/ml	36,71	2010
Red onion	N.M. ^a	14,2 µg/ml	50,00	
	2	(extract)		
White onion	N.M. ^a	17 μg/ml	50,00	Nile and Park,
		(extract)		2014
Tyellow	N.M. ^a	15,5 μg/ml	50,00	
onion		(extract)		
Cnicus	Root	19.75 mg/ml	50,00	
benedictus				Can et al. 2017
М.	Leaf	12.65 mg/ml	50,00	
talbotianium				
Quercus	Galls	5mg/ml	92,00	
infectoria				
Mentha	Aerial Parts	5mg/ml	75,00	
longifolia				Gholamhoseinian
Fumaria	Aerial Parts	5mg/ml	35,00	et al, 2017
parviflora				
Cichorium	Roots	5mg/ml	31,00	
intybus				
Chlorella		10,5 mg/ml,	37,07	
miniata		1,64 mg/ml		This study
		(extract)		

The light intensity and temperature parameters affected the Xanthine oxidase inhibition slightly; whereas it increased with temperature the light intensities remote from light saturation point decreased the inhibition percentages. Figure 5.25 plots the distribution of inhibition of xanthine oxidase with doses of 40 and 60 μ l against growth temperature and light intensity.



Figure 5.25. Xanthine – Xanthine oxidase inhibition method, results.

Sibi and Rabina (2016) investigated the anti-inflammatory activities of *Chlorella vulgaris* extracts in cell culture, the inhibition of pro-inhibitory mediators. The study concluded that the extracts of *C. vulgaris* promised an anti-inflammatory activity. In accordance with this study, we showed that *Chlorella Miniata*, also had anti-inflammatory effect in vitro. These effects were strongest for the extracts from the biomass cultivated under high temperature and light intensity conditions.

5.7.2 Inhibition of Hyaluronidase Assay

The highest potential of inhibition of hyaluronidase enzyme encountered in this study and results of various other studies can be seen on Table 5.19. This method was also applied on *Chlorella miniata* for the first time in this study also this was the first time that hyaluronidase enzyme inhibition was measured on a microalgae. This study revealed that *Chlorella miniata* had one of the highest inhibition potential of the studies referred in Table 5.19. Only potential competition of *Saccharum officinarum* with a lower inhibition potential with a lower dose of extract. Overall it can clearly be said that the extracts of *Chlorella miniata* have a high potential of usage as an anti-inflammatory agent.

Species	Studied Part	Concentration (dry biomass)	Inhibition %	Reference
Onion	N.M. ^a	1,5 g/ml	11,70	Pena et al, 2013
G. procumbens	Leaf	100 µg/ml (extract)	21,83	Scotti et al,
Oenothera biennis L.	Leaf	50 μg/ml (extract)	97,90	2016
Geopropolis from <i>Melipona</i> orbignyi	N.M. ^a	75 mg/ml	35,60	Santos et al, 2017
A. brevicaulis brevicaulis var. brevicaulis	Root	0,62 mg/ml	28,12	İlhan et al,
A. baytopae	Seed	1,56 mg/ml	28,67	2016
A. cilicica	Root	1,35 mg/ml	49,49	
Caraway	N.M. ^a	336 µg/ml (extract)	50,00	Thippeswamy and Achur, 2014
Saccharum officinarum	Leaf	100 μg/ml (extract)	47,45	Ghiware et al, 2012
Cucumis sativus	Fruit	20,98 µg/ml (extract)	50,00	Nema et al, 2011
Gaultheria procumbens L.	Leaf	100 μg/ml (extract)	4,20	Michel et al, 2014

Table 5.19. Various studies of Hyaluronidase inhibition on different species. *^a Not Mentioned.*

Species	Studied Part	Concentration (dry biomass)	Inhibition %	Reference
Triphala guggulu	N.M. ^a	4 mg/ml	84,60	Sumantran et
Triphala shodith guggulu	N.M. ^a	4 mg/ml	100,00	al, 2007
Chlorella Miniata		0,9 mg/ml 152,61 µg/ml (extract)	65,39	This study

Results of hyaluronidase inhibition method was parallel to xanthine – xanthine oxidase inhibition method, in terms of increase via increase of cultivation temperature and light intensity however; the increase slows down at a certain point, at 26 °C and 236 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹. The highest percentage of inhibition of xanthine oxidase of 37,07% was found at the cultivation conditions of 275 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ and 22 °C. The distribution can be seen on Figure 5.26. The inhibition potential of Hyaluronidase enzyme showed an increment with increasing light intensity and increasing temperature.



Figure 5.26. Hyaluronidase inhibition method, results.

6. Conclusion

This study was the first study on the growth conditions of the microalgae species *Chlorella miniata*, it was also the first which investigated how growth conditions affect the accumulation of phenolic compounds thus the anti-oxidant capacity and anti-inflammatory properties of the microalgae. Another aspect of the research was that it is the first among others that measured the potential of Xanthine oxidase inhibition and Hyaluronidase inhibition of the microalgae. This study also modeled the temperature and light intensity relationship with growth of the algae *Chlorella miniata*, traced the phenolic compound content of the extracts of the algae and proved the anti-oxidant capacity of it.

The first step of the study was cultivation of the algae and the mathematical modelling of the growth conditions against the specific growth rate, concluded that the species *Chlorella miniata* offered less productivity compared to the other *Chlorella* species, in the studied range of growth conditions and parameters. That being said, the other parameters such as different methods of aeration, culture modes, types of bioreactors, colors of light, growth mediums, and carbon sources were held constant for all experiments. Although the productivity of the microalgae was lower than other various *Chlorella* species in aforesaid studies, it is important to point out that even in the laboratory scale, which has a lower working volume and higher maintenance cost compared to a factory, the algae sold as a dry biomass is still profitable, theoretically.

The mathematical modelling that was carried out, gave an optimum growth temperature and light intensity value of 21,38 °C and 291,5 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹ respectively, and also proposed a light inhibition limit of 390,1 μ mol photon m⁻² s⁻¹, which was out of the scope of this study, but it can easily be said, due to the mathematical models utilized during the modelling of the optimum cultivation points of the *Chlorella miniata*, in terms of temperature and light intensity, had been calculated. It was also seen that with higher light intensities the effect of the temperature in between the values of the minimum and maximum limits of the temperature where growth can be observed, had decreased.

The next step of study was the extraction of the algae, where soxhlet extraction was chosen for this purpose using ethanol as the solvent, due to the success of other studies on extraction of phenolic compounds with the aforesaid method. An average extraction yield of 14,41% had been calculated, which was supposed to include the polar compounds, such as the phenolic compounds that the study was aiming for.

Analyzes of the antioxidant capacity and anti-inflammatory potential was accomplished on the next step of the study, it is certain to say that *Chlorella miniata* possessed both the antioxidant capacity and an antiinflammatory potential. The results of the inhibition of hyaluronidase were outstanding, which increased with the temperature and light intensity in the studied ranges and when compared to other studies on vegetables, fruits and various plants, the potential was superior. However the same statement cannot be made for the total antioxidant capacity assay, which was easily, surpassed by other species of microalgae, and the results of the Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity and The Ferric Reducing Antioxidant of Potential assays were promising especially at the point of light saturation.

The LC MS/MS assay identified almost 30 different phenolic compounds and gave out satisfactory results in terms of coherency with the previous assays in this study. Quarcetin (3,27 μ g/g dry algae at the highest) and Ellagic Acid (1,82 μ g/g dry algae at the highest) showed coherency with the anti-oxidant activity assays of the TEAC and FRAP, Cyanidin (18,16 μ g/g dry algae at highest) with hyaluronidase inhibition and Salicyclic Acid (944,09 μ g/g dry algae at the highest) with Xanthine oxidase inhibition assays. Other than the previously mentioned phenolic compounds, Caffeic Acid (1115,20 μ g/g dry algae at the highest), Trans-Cinnamic Acid (67,51 μ g/g dry algae at the highest), Vanilic Acid (27,62 μ g/g dry algae at the highest) also resulted in significant amounts.

In general the species *Chlorella miniata* possesses the low productivity though low cost of production with a good potential of antioxidant and anti-inflammatory effects, which includes high amounts of the phenolic compounds like salycyclic acid which is one key component and aspirin and caffeic acid which is proved to have high anti-oxidative capacity. Although compared to some species of plants the result of the assays might seem inferior but it should be kept in mind that microalgae grow faster, are not attached to soil nor do they need fertile ground, which is important especially now while with the world is fighting against starvation it is a crucial point that microalgae does not compete with agriculture for fertile soil.

The lower productivity rate of the algae compared to other *Chlorella* species, is the only real argument against the production of this species over them, although the anti-inflammatory effect of the other of Chlorella species are not comparable due to the lack of data. Studies on *Chlorella miniata* and other species of *Chlorella*, using different methods of cultivation which are previously mentioned in this chapter and assays on anti-oxidant and anti-inflammatory effects, respectively would give a better perspective of the feasibility of producing *Chlorella* with the aim of the previous stated pharmaceutical approach. Another research to be conducted for this purpose is of course to investigate the applicability of the algal extract as a medicine, food supplement or even nourishment, be it downstream processes to separate and purify the desired phenolic compounds or to carry the extract as a whole.

7. References

Abreu A. P., Fernandes B., Vicente A. A., Teixeira J., Dragone G., 2012, Mixotrophic cultivation of Chlorella vulgaris using industrial dairy waste as organic carbon source, Bioresource Technology 118 (2012) 61–66.

Al-Amoudi O. A., Mutawie H. W., V. Patel A. V., Blunden G., 2009, Chemical composition and antioxidant activities of Jeddah corniche algae, Saudi Arabia, Volume 16, Issue 1, July 2009, Pages 23-29

Aleya L., Dauta A., Reynolds C. S., 2011, Endogenous regulation of the growth-rate responses of a spring-dwelling strain of the freshwater alga, Chlorella minutissima, to light and temperature, European Journal of Protistology 47 (2011) 239–244

Arun N., Gupta S., and Singh D.P., 2015, Antimicrobial and Antioxidant Property of Commonly Found Microalgae Spirulina Platensis, Nostoc Muscorum and Chlorella Pyrenoidosa Against Some Pathogenic Bacteria and Fungi, Inclusion in Web of Science (Thomson Reuters) - ESCI, ICV (2015): 90.24

Azmi S. M. N., Jamal P., Amid A., 2012, Xanthine oxidase inhibitory activity from potential Malaysian medicinal plant as remedies for gout, International Food Research Journal 19(1): 159-165 (2012).

Bambang B. S., Kumalaningsih S., Susinggih W., Hardoko, 2013, Polyphenol Content and Antioxidant Activities of Crude Extract from Brown Algae by Various Solvents, J. Life Sci. Biomed. 3(6): 439-443, 2013.

Béchet Q., Shilton A., Guieysse B., 2013, Modeling the effects of light and temperature on algae growth: State of the art and critical assessment for productivity prediction during outdoor cultivation, Biotechnology Advances 31 (2013) 1648–1663

Bernard O and Remond B., 2012, Validation of a simple model accounting for light and temperature effect on microalgal growth, Bioresource Technology 123 (2012) 520–527

Bharathi T. R., Nadafi R., Prakash H. S., 2014, In vitro antioxidant and anti-inflammatory properties of different solvent extracts of Memecylon talbotianum Brandis, International Journal of Phytopharmacy Vol. 4 (6), pp.148-152, Nov-Dec 2014 ISSN: 2277-2928 (Online).

Bhuvaneswari S., Murugesan S., Subha, T. S., Dhamotharan R., Shettu N., 2013, In vitro antioxidant activity of marine red algae Chondrococcus hornemanni and Spyridia fusiformis, Journal of Chemical and Pharmaceutical Research, 2013, 5(3):82-85.

Bitencourt M. A. O., Silva H. M. D., Abílio GB. M. F., Miranda G.
E. C., Moura A. M. A., Araújo-Júniore J. X., Silveira E. J. D., Santos B.
V. O., Souto J. T., 2015, Anti-inflammatory effects of methanolic extract of green algae Caulerpa Mexicana in a murine model of ulcerative colitis. Revista Brasileira de Farmacognosia 25, 677–682.

Boeing J. S., Barizão E. O., Silva B. C., Montanher F. M., Almeida V. C., Visentainer J. V., 2014, Evaluation of solvent effect on the extraction of phenolic compounds and antioxidant capacities from the berries: application of principal component analysis, Chemistry Central Journal 2014, 8:48pp

Boskou G., Salta F.N., Chrysostomou S., Mylona A., Chiou A., Andrikopoulos N.K., 2006, Antioxidant capacity and phenolic profile of table olives from the Greek market. Food Chemistry 94:558-564

Boyle J.A., Hsu L., 1990, Identification and quantitation of ellagic acid in muscadine grape juice. American Journal of Enology and Viticulture 41:43-47

Can Z., Baltaş N., Keskin Ş., Yıldız O., Kolaylı S., 2017, Turkish Journal of Agriculture - Food Science and Technology, 5(4): 308-314, 2017

Cerón-García M.C., Fernández-Sevilla J.M., Sánchez-Mirón A., García-Camacho F., Contreras-Gómez A., Molina-Grima E., 2013, Mixotrophic growth of Phaeodactylum tricornutum on fructose and glycerol in fed-batch and semi-continuous modes, Bioresource Technology 147 (2013) 569–576

Chalker, B. E., 1980, Modeling light saturation curves for photosynthesis: an exponential function, J. Theor. Biol. 84:2, 205–215.

Chang H. X., Huang Y., Fu Q., Liao Q., Zhu X., 2016, Kinetic characteristics and modeling of microalgae Chlorella vulgaris growth and CO2 biofixation considering the coupled effects of light intensity and dissolved inorganic carbon, Bioresource Technology 206 (2016) 231–238

Cheirsilp B. and Torpee S., 2012, Enhanced growth and lipid production of microalgae under mixotrophic culture condition: Effect of light intensity, glucose concentration and fed-batch cultivation, Bioresource Technology 110 (2012) 510–516

Chen X., Goh Q. Y., Tan W., Hossain I., Chen W. N., Lau R.,2011, Lumostatic strategy for microalgae cultivation utilizing image analysis and chlorophyll a content as design parameters, Bioresource Technology 102 (2011) 6005–6012

Chung K. T., Wong T. Y., Wei C. I., Huang Y. W., Lin Y., 1998, Tannins and human health: a review, Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 1998 Aug;38(6):421-64.

Colaric M., Veberic R., Solar A., Hudina M., Stampar F., 2005, Phenolic acids, syringaldehyde, and juglone in fruits of different cultivars of juglans regia L. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 53:6390-6396 PubMed (16076123)

Colgan M., 1993, Optimum Sports Nutrition, ISBN 10 : 0962484059 ISBN 13 : 9780962484056

Collins C. D., Boylen C. W., 1982, Physiological responses of Anabaena variabilis (cyanophyceae) to instantaneous exposure to various combinations of light intensity and temperature. JPhycol 1982;18:206–11.

Converti A, Casazza A. A., Ortiz E. Y., Perego P., Borghi M., 2009, Effect of temperature and nitrogen concentration on the growth and lipid content of Nannochloropsis oculata and Chlorella vulgaris for biodiesel production, Chemical Engineering and Processing 48 (2009) 1146–1151

Cornet J. F., Dussap C. G., Gros J. B., 1995, A simplified monodimensional approach for modeling coupling between radiant light transfer and growth kinetics in photobioreactors. ChemEng Sci 1995; 50(9):1489–500.

Counet C., Callemien D., Collin S. (2006) Chocolate and cocoa: New sources of trans-resveratrol and trans-piceid. Food Chemistry 98:649-657.

Dauta A., Devaux J., Piquemal F., Boumnich L., 1990, Growth rate of four freshwater algae in relation to light and temperature, Hydrobiologia 207 201-226.

Dechatiwongse P, Srisamai S., Maitland G., Hellgardt K.,2014, Effects of light and temperature on the photoautotrophic growth and photoinhibition of nitrogen-fixing cyanobacterium Cyanothece sp. ATCC 51142, Algal Research 5 (2014) 103–111

Decker E. A., Elias R. J., McClements D. J, 2015, "Oxidation in foods and beverages and antioxidant", Woodhead Publishing, Handbook of Antioxidants for Food Preservation, 1

Del Campo J. A., Rodríguez H., Moreno J., Vargas M. Á., Rivas J., Guerrero M. G., 2004, Accumulation of astaxanthin and lutein in Chlorella zofingiensis (Chlorophyta), Appl Microbiol Biotechnol (2004) 64: 848–854

Demirel Z., Yılmaz-Koz F. F., Karabay-Yavaşoğlu U. N., Özdemir G., Sukatar A., 2009, Antimicrobial and antioxidant activity of brown algae from the Aegean Sea, J. Serb. Chem. Soc. 74 (6) 619–628 (2009).

Ehala S., Vaher M., Kaljurand M., 2005, Characterization of Phenolic Profiles of Northern European Berries by Capillary Electrophoresis and Determination of their Antioxidant Activity. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 53:6484-6490 PubMed (16076138)

El-Rahman H. S. M. A., and Abd–ELHak N. A. M., 2015, Xanthine Oxidase Inhibitory Activity and Antigout of Celery Leek Parsley and Molokhia, Advances in Biochemistry 2015; 3(4): 40-50.

Farasat M., Khavari-Nejada R. A., Nabavib S. M. B., Namjooyan F., 2014, Antioxidant Activity, Total Phenolics and Flavonoid Contents of some Edible Green Seaweeds from Northern Coasts of the Persian Gulf, Iranian Journal of Pharmaceutical Research (2014), 13 (1): 163-170.

Fisher N. D., Sorond F. A., Hollenberg N. K., 2006, Cocoa flavanols and brain perfusion., J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2006;47 Suppl 2:S210-4.

Freitas B. C. B., , Cassuriaga A.P.A., Morais M.G., Costa J.A.V., 2017, Pentoses and light intensity increase the growth and carbohydrate production and alter the protein profile of Chlorella minutissima, Bioresource Technology 238 (2017) 248–253.

Fuentes-Grünewald C., Bayliss C., Zanain M., Pooley C., Scolamacchia M., Silkina A., 2015, Evaluation of batch and semicontinuous culture of Porphyridium purpureum in a photobioreactor in high latitudes using Fourier Transform Infrared spectroscopy for monitoring biomass composition and metabolites production, Bioresource Technology 189 (2015) 357–363

Ford C., 2015, Is R-squared Useless?, University of Virginia Library, Research Data Services + Sciences

Geetha B. V., Navasakthi R., Padmini E., 2010, Investigation of Antioxidant Capacity and Phytochemical Composition of Sun Chlorella -An Invitro Study, J Aquac Res Development 1:104. doi:10.4172/2155-9546.1000104

Geider R. J., Hugh M. L., Kana T., 1998, A dynamic regulatory model of phytoplanktonic acclimation to light, nutrients, and temperature, Limnol. Oceanogr., 43(4), 1998, 679-694

Ghiware N.B., Aseemuddin N., Kawade R.M., Vadvalkar S.M., 2012, Pharmacological Exploration Of Saccharum officinarum Leave Extracts For Its Anti-Oxidant And Anti-Inflammatory Activity, International Journal of PharmTech Research CODEN (USA): IJPRIF ISSN : 0974-4304 Vol.4, No.4, pp 1785-1791, Oct-Dec 2012.

GholamhoseinianA., Sharifi–Far F., Rahimi–Naiini M., 2017, Screening of methanol extracts of sixty plants from Kerman for their potential xanthine oxidase inhibitory activity, J Herbmed Pharmacol. 2017; 6(3): 126-129.

Giannelli L, Yamada H., Katsuda T., Yamaji H., 2015, Effects of temperature on the astaxanthin productivity and light harvesting characteristics of the green alga Haematococcus pluvialis, Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering VOL. 119 No. 3, 345-350, 2015

Goiris K., Muylaert K., Fraeye I., Foubert I., Brabanter J., Cooman L., 2011, Antioxidant potential of microalgae in relation to their phenolic and carotenoid content, J Appl Phycol DOI 10.1007/s10811-012-9804-6

Goleniowski M., Bonfill M., Cusido R., Palazo'n J., 2013, Phenolic Acids, Ch 63, pp 1951-1968.

Gómez, A.L., López, J.A., Rodríguez, A., Fortiz, J., Martínez, L.R., Apolinar, A., Enríquez, L.F., 2016, Production of phenolic compounds by four species of marine microalgae under different light conditions, Volume 44, Issue 1, March 2016, Pages 137-143

Gonçalves, A L., Pires J.C. M., Simoes, M., 2016, The effects of light and temperature on microalgal growth and nutrient removal: an experimental and mathematical approach, RSC Adv., 6, 22896–22907

Gorinstein S., Cvikrova M., Machackova I., Ratiporn H., Yong Seo P., Soon Teck J., Yamamoto K., Martinez-Ayala A.L., Katrich E., Trakhtenberg S. (2004) Characterization of antioxidant compounds in Jaffa sweeties and white grapefruits. Food Chemistry 84:503-510

Govindappa M., Sadananda T. S., Channabasava R., Raghavendra V. B., 2011, in vitro anti-inflammatory, lipoxygenase, xanthine oxidase and acetycholinesterase inhibitory activity of tecoma stans (l.) Juss. Ex kunth, International Journal of Pharma and Bio Sciences, Vol 2/issue 2/Apr-june 2011

Grisham, M. B., Hernandez, L. A. and Granger, D. N., 1986, Xanthine oxidase and neutrophil infiltration in intestinal ischemia. Am. J. Physiol. (Gastrointest. Liver Physiol), 14 : G567-G574
Handa S. S., Khanuja S. P. S., Longo G., Rakesh D. D., 2008, Extraction Technologies for Medicinal and Aromatic Plants, International Centre for Science And High Technology Trieste, Chapter 1

He Q., Yang H., Hu C., 2016, Culture modes and financial evaluation of two oleaginous microalgae for biodiesel production in desert area with open raceway pond, Bioresource Technology 218 (2016) 571–579

He Z.D., Qiao C.F., Han Q.B., Cheng C.L., Xu H.X., Jiang R.W., Pui-Hay But P., Shaw P.C., 2005, Authentication and quantitative analysis on the chemical profile of cassia bark (cortex cinnamomi) by high-pressure liquid chromatography. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 53:2424-2428 PubMed (15796573)

Hemalatha A., Girija K., Parthiban C., Saranya C., Anantharaman P., 2013, Antioxidant properties and total phenolic content of a marine diatom, Navicula clavata and green microalgae, Chlorella marina and Dunaliella salina, Advances in Applied Science Research, 2013, 4(5): 151-157

Heredia-Arroyo T., Wei W., Hu B., 2010, Oil Accumulation via Heterotrophic/Mixotrophic Chlorella protothecoides, Appl Biochem Biotechnol (2010) 162:1978–1995

İlhan M., Zengin G., Akkol E. K., Aktümsek A., Süntar İ., 2016, The Importance of Asphodeline Species on Enzyme Inhibition: Anti-Elastase, Anti-Hyaluronidase and Anti-Collagenase Potential, Turk J Pharm Sci 13(3), 323-327, 2016.

Imaizumi Y., Nagao N., Yusoff F. M., Kurosawa N., Kawasaki N., Toda T., 2016, Lumostatic operation controlled by the optimum light intensity per dry weight for the effective production of Chlorella zofingiensis in the high cell density continuous culture

Jassby, A. D. and Platt, T., 1976, Mathematical formulation of the relationship between photosynthesis and light for phytoplankton. Limnol. Oceanogr., 21, 540–547 (1976).

Jayshree A., Jayashree S., and Thangaraju N., 2016, Chlorella vulgaris and Chlamydomonas reinhardtii: Effective Antioxidant, Antibacterial and Anticancer Mediators, Indian J Pharm Sci 2016;78(5):575-581.

Juneja A.; Ceballos R. M.; Murthy G. S., 2013, "Effects of Environmental Factors and Nutrient Availability on the Biochemical Composition of Algae for Biofuels Production: A Review", Energies, 6(9), 4607-4638

Kadic E. and Heindel T. J., 2013, An Introduction to Bioreactor Hydrodynamics and Gas-Liquid Mass Transfer, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Hoboken, New Jersey Chapter 5-9

Kamarudi N. A., Markom M., and Latip J., 2016, Effects of Solvents and Extraction Methods on Herbal Plants Phyllanthus niruri, Orthosiphon stamineus and Labisia pumila, Indian Journal of Science and Technology, Vol 9(21), DOI: 10.17485/ijst/2016/v9i21/95235, June 2016

Kelman D., Posner E. K., McDermid K. J., Tabandera N. K., WrightP. R., Wright A. D.,2012, Antioxidant Activity of Hawaiian MarineAlgae, Antioxidant Activity of Hawaiian Marine Algae.

Kivilompolo M., Oburka V., Hyotylainen T., 2007, Comparison of GC-MS and LC-MS methods for the analysis of antioxidant phenolic acids in herbs. Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry 388:881-887 PubMed (17468851)

Krzeminska I., Piasecka A., Nosalewicz A., Simionato D., Wawrzykowski J., 2015, Alterations of the lipid content and fatty acid profile of Chlorella protothecoides under different light intensities, Bioresource Technology 196 (2015) 72–77

Kurano M. and Miyachi S., 2005, Selection of Microalgal Growth Model for Describing Specific Growth Rate-Light Response Using Extended Information Criterion, Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering, Vol. 100, No. 4, 403–408. 2005

Konczak I. and Zhang W., 2004, Anthocyanins—More Than Nature's Colours, J Biomed Biotechnol. 2004 Dec 1; 2004(5): 239–240.

Laurens L. M. L., 2017, State of Technology Review – Algae Bioenergy, IEA Bioenergy, ISBN: 978-1-910154-30-4.

Lee J., 2010, Caffeic acid derivatives in dried Lamiaceae and Echinacea purpurea products, Journal of functional foods 2 (2010) 158 – 162

Lee R.E., 2008,"Phycology", Cambirdge University Press, fourth edition, part 3, chapter 5

Li H. B., Cheng K. W., Wong C. C., Fan K. W., Chen F., Jiang Y., 2007, Evaluation of antioxidant capacity and total phenolic content of different fractions of selected microalgae, Food Chemistry 102 (2007) 771–776

Li T., Zheng Y., Yu L., Chen S., 2014, Mixotrophic cultivation of a Chlorella sorokiniana strain for enhanced biomass and lipid production, biomass and bio energy 66 (2014) 204-213

Liang Y., Sarkany N., Cui Y.,2009, Biomass and lipid productivities of Chlorella vulgaris under autotrophic, heterotrophic and mixotrophic growth conditions, Biotechnol Lett (2009) 31:1043–1049

Lin T. S. and Wu J. Y., 2015, Effect of carbon sources on growth and lipid accumulation of newly isolated microalgae cultured under mixotrophic condition, Bioresource Technology 184 (2015) 100–107

Maatta-Riihinen K.R., Kamal-Eldin A., Torronen A.R., 2004, Identification and quantification of phenolic compounds in berries of Fragaria and Rubus species (family Rosaceae). Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 52:6178-6187 PubMed (15453684)

Machu L., Misurcova L., Ambrozova J. V., Orsavova J., Mlcek J., Sochor J., Jurikova T., Phenolic Content and Antioxidant Capacity in Algal Food Products, 2015, Molecules 2015, 20, 1118-1133

Macz-Pop G.A., Rivas-Gonzalo J.C., Perez-Alonso J.J., Gonzalez-Paramas A.M., 2006, Natural occurrence of free anthocyanin aglycones in beans (Phaseolus vulgaris L.). Food Chemistry 94:448-456

Masuoka N., and Kubo I., 2004, Characterization of xanthine oxidase inhibition by anacardic acids., Biochim Biophys Acta. 2004 Apr 5;1688(3):245-9.

Michel P., Dobrowolska A., Kicel A., Owczarek A., Bazylko A., Granica S., Piwowarski J. P., Olszewska M. A., 2014, Polyphenolic Profile, Antioxidant and Anti-Inflammatory Activity of Eastern Teaberry (Gaultheria procumbens L.) Leaf Extracts, Molecules 2014, 19, 20498-20520; doi:10.3390/molecules191220498.

Milbury P.E., Chen C.Y., Dolnikowski G.G., Blumberg J.B., 2006, Determination of flavonoids and phenolics and their distribution in almonds. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 54:5027-5033 PubMed (19397716)

Miranda M.S., Sato S, Mancini-Filho J., 2001, Antioxidant activity of the microalga Chlorella vulgaris cultered on special conditions., Boll Chim Farm. 2001 May-Jun;140(3):165-8.

Mondal M., Ghosh A., Sharma A. S., Tiwari O.N., K. Gayen K., Mandal M.K., Halder G.N., 2016, Mixotrophic cultivation of Chlorella sp. BTA 9031 and Chlamydomonas sp. BTA 9032 isolated from coal field using various carbon sources for biodiesel production, Energy Conversion and Management 124 (2016) 297–304.

Movahedinia A. and Heydari M., 2014, Antioxidant Activity and Total Phenolic Content in Two Alga Species from the Persian Gulf in Bushehr Province, Iran, International Journal of Science and Research (IJSR).

Mullen W., Stewart A.J., Lean M.E.J., Gardner P., Duthie G.G., Crozier A., 2002, Effect of freezing and storage on the phenolics, ellagitannins, flavonoids, and antioxidant capacity of red raspberries. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 50:5197-5201 PubMed (12188629)

Nailwal S., and Nailwal T. K., 2013, Evaluation of Antioxidant Capacity and Total Phenolic Content of Selected Microalgae of Kumaun Himalayan Region, Int J Pharm Bio Sci 2013 July; 4(3): (B) 349 - 355

Navarro J. M., Munoz M.G., Contreras A.M., 2006, Temperature as a factor regulating growth and toxin content in the dinoflagellate Alexandrium catenella, Harmful Algae 5 (2006) 762–769 Nema, N.K., Maity, N., Sarkar, B. et al., 2011, Cucumis sativus fruit-potential antioxidant, anti-hyaluronidase, and anti-elastase agent, Arch Dermatol Res (2011) 303: 247. doi:10.1007/s00403-010-1103-y

Nile S. H. and Se Won Park S. W., 2013, Total phenolics, antioxidant and xanthine oxidase inhibitory activity of three colored onions (Allium cepa L.), Frontiers in Life Science, 7:3-4, 224-228, DOI: 10.1080/21553769.2014.901926

Nile S. H., Patil U. B., Park S. W., 2015, HPTLC Analysis, Antioxidant, Anti-Inflammatory and Xanthine Oxidase Inhibitory Activity of Plumbago zeylanica L, Chiang Mai J. Sci. 2015; 42(4) : 886-895

Nishikawa T. and Yamaguchi M., 2006, Effect of temperature on light-limited growth of the harmful diatom Eucampia zodiacus Ehrenberg, a causative organism in the discoloration of Porphyra thalli, Harmful Algae 5 (2006) 141–147

Nishikawa T. and Yamaguchi M., 2008, Effect of temperature on light-limited growth of the harmful diatom Coscinodiscus wailesii, a causative organism in the bleaching of aquacultured Porphyra thalli, Harmful Algae 7 (2008) 561–566

Ogbonna J. C., Yada H., Tanaka H., 1995, Kinetic Study on Light-Limited Batch Cultivation of Photosynthetic Cells, Journal of Fermentation and Bioengineering Vol. 80, No. 3, 259-264. 1995

Osman N. I., Sidik N. J., Awal A., Adam N. A. M., Rezali N. I., 2016, In vitro xanthine oxidase and albumin denaturation inhibition assay of Barringtonia racemosa L. and total phenolic content analysis for potential anti-inflammatory use in gouty arthritis, J Intercult Ethnopharmacol. 2016 Sep-Dec; 5(4): 343–349.

Ota M., Takenaka M., Sato Y., Smith Jr. R. L., Inomata H., 2015, Effects of light intensity and temperature on photoautotrophic growth of a green microalga, Chlorococcum littorale. Biotechnology Reports 7, 24–29

Pahlow M., 2005, Linking chlorophyll–nutrient dynamics to the Redfield N:C ratio with a model of optimal phytoplankton growth, Marine Ecology Progress Series Mar Ecol Prog Ser, Vol. 287: 33–43, 2005

Pahl-Wostl C. and Imboden D.M., 1990, DYPHORA—a dynamic model for the rate of photosynthesis of algae, Journal of Plankton Research Vol.12 no.6 pp.1207-1221, 1990

Paixa^o N., Perestrelo R., Marques J. C., Ca^{mara} J. S., 2007, Relationship between antioxidant capacity and total phenolic content of red, rose' and white wines, Food Chemistry 105 (2007) 204–214

Pellegrini N., Serafini M., Colombi B., Rio D., Salvatore S., Bianchi M., and Brighenti F., 2003, Total Antioxidant Capacity of Plant Foods, Beverages and Oils Consumed in Italy Assessed by Three Different In Vitro Assays, The American Society for Nutritional Sciences

Pena D. G., Coca C. C., Char C. D., Cano M.P., Ancos B., Moreno C. S., 2013, Hyaluronidase Inhibiting Activity and Radical Scavenging Potential of Flavonols in Processed Onion, J. Agric. Food Chem. 2013, 61, 4862–4872.

Perez E. B., Pina I. C., Rodriguez L. P.i 2008, Kinetic model for growth of Phaeodactylum tricornutum in intensive culture photobioreactor, Biochemical Engineering Journal 40 (2008) 520–525

Pérez, E. B., Pina, I. C., Rodríguez, L. P., 2008, Kinetic model for growth of Phaeodactylum tricornutum in intensive culture photobioreactor, Biochem. Eng. J. 40 520–525

Picardo M. C., Medeiros H. L., Araújo O. Q. F., Chaloub R. M., 2013, Effects of CO2 enrichment and nutrients supply intermittency on batch cultures of Isochrysis galbana, Bioresource Technology 143 (2013) 242–250

Plaza M., Santoyo S., Jaime L., García-Blairsy Reinac G., Herrero M., Senoráns F.J., Ibánez E., 2010, Screening for bioactive compounds from algae, Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis 51 (2010) 450–455.

Pornpimol M, Wannabutr W., Rattanaporn U., 2015, analysis of total phenolic compound and inhibition power in extracted substance from kai algae (cladophoraspp), Asian Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences Vol. 2, No. 2, 2015, ISSN 2313-7797.

Price, K.R., Rhodes, M.J.C., 1997, Analysis of the major flavonol glycosides present in four varieties of Onion (Allium cepa) and changes in composition resulting from autolysis. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 74:331-339

Pulido R., Bravo L., Saura-Calixto F.. Antioxidant activity of dietary polyphenols as determined by a modified FRAP assay. J Agric Food Chem 2000, 48: 3396-3402.

Pulz O., 2001, Photobioreactors: production systems for phototrophic microorganisms, Appl Microbiol Biotechnol (2001) 57:287–293

Rahul V., Agrawal P., Sharma M., Shukla S., 2016, Total phenolics, flavonoids and antioxidant potential of organic extract o fresh water algal sample collected from a marine lake, Indian Journal of Geo-Marine Sciences, Vol. 45(10), pp. 1320-1326.

Rappoport Z., 2003 "The Chemistry of Phenols", John Wiley & Sons Ltd., part 1, volume 2

Ratkowsky D. A., Lowry R. K., Mcmeekin T. A., Stokes A. N., Chandler, R. E., 1983, Model for Bacterial Culture Growth Rate Throughout the Entire Biokinetic Temperature Range, Journal of Bacteriology, June 1983, p. 1222-1226

Re R., Pellegrini N, Proteggente A, Pannala A, Yang M, Rice-Evans C. Antioxidant activity applying an improved ABTS radical cation decolorization assay. Free Radical Biol Med 1999,26: 1231-7

Rice-Evans C. A., Mıller N. J., and Paganga G., 1995, Structure-Antioxidant Activity Relationships of Flavonoids and Phenolic Acids,

Free Radical Biology & Medicine, Vol. 20, No. 7, pp. 933-956, 1996

Rogers K., 2011, "Fungi, Algae and Protists", Britannica Educational Publishing, chapter 6

Romani A., Mulinacci N., Pinelli P., Vincieri F.F., Cimato A, 1999, Polyphenolic content in five Tuscany cultivars of Olea europaea L. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 47:964-967 PubMed (10552399)

Rulong L., Wenxuan C., Bingpeng X., Xiurong K., 2012, Optimalization of Extraction Conditions for Increasing Microalgal Lipid Yield by Using Accelerated Solvent Extraction Method (ASE) Based on the Orthogonal Array Design, Intech.

Sadati N., Khanavi M., Mahrokh A., Nabavi S. M. B., Sohrabipour J., Hadjiakhoondi A., 2011, Comparison of Antioxidant Activity and Total Phenolic Contents of some Persian Gulf Marine Algae, Journal of Medicinal Plants, Volume 10, No. 37, Winter 2011.

Sahelian R., 2016, Flavonols in food, chocolate, cocoa, cacao, antioxidants, benefit of foods rich in this type, www.raysahelian.com, access date: 13.07.2017.

Sakshaug E., Johnsen G., Andresen K., Vernet M., 1991, Modeling of light-dependent algal photosynthesis and growth: experiments with the Barents sea diatoms Thalassiosira nordenskioldii and Chaetoceros furcellatus, Volume 38, Issue 4, April 1991, Pages 415-430.

Salati S., D'Imporzano G., Menin B., Veronesi D., Scaglia B., Abbruscato P., Mariani P., Adani F., 2017, Mixotrophic cultivation of Chlorella for local protein production using agro-food by-products, Bioresource Technology 230 (2017) 82–89

Santos H. F., Campos J. F., Santos C. M., Balestieri J. B. P., Silva D.B., Carollo C. A., Souza K. P., Estevinho L. M., Santos E. L., 2017, Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2017, 18, 953.

Scotti L., Singla R. K., Ishiki H. M., , Mendonça Júnior F. J. B., Silva M. S., Filho J. M. B., Scotti M. T., 2016, Recent Advancement in Natural Hyaluronidase Inhibitors, Current Topics in Medicinal Chemistry, 2016, 16, 1-7.

Shan B., Cai Y.Z., Sun M., Corke H., 2005, Antioxidant capacity of 26 spice extracts and characterization of their phenolic constituents. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 53:7749-7759 PubMed (16190627)

Sibi G. and Rabina S., 2016, Inhibition of Pro-inflammatory Mediators and Cytokines by Chlorella Vulgaris Extracts, Phcog Res 2016;8:118-22.

Silva J.C., Rodriguesa S., Feásc X., Estevinho L. M., 2012, Antimicrobial activity, phenolic profile and role in the inflammation of propolis. Food and Chemical Toxicology,

Simić S., Kosanić M., Ranković B., 2012, Evaluation of In Vitro Antioxidant and Antimicrobial Activities of Green Microalgae Trentepohlia umbrina, Not Bot Horti Agrobo, 2012, 40(2): 86-91

Singh S. P. and Singh P., 2015, Effect of temperature and light onthegrowthofalgaespecies:Areview,RenewableandSustainableEnergyReviews50(2015)431–444

Soontornchaiboon, W., Joo, S. S., Kim S. M., 2012, Anti-inflammatory Effects of Violaxanthin Isolated from Microalga Chlorella ellipsoidea in RAW 264.7 Macrophages, Biol. Pharm. Bull. 35(7) 1137–1144 (2012)

Sorokin C. and Krauss R. W., 1958, The Effects of Light Intensity on the Growth Rates of Green Algae, Plant Physiol. 1958 Mar; 33(2): 109–113.

Spiesscorresponding A. N., and Neumeyer N., 2010, An evaluation of R^2 as an inadequate measure for nonlinear models in pharmacological and biochemical research: a Monte Carlo approach, BMC Pharmacol. 2010; 10: 6. Published online 2010 Jun 7. doi: 10.1186/1471-2210-10-6

Steele, J., 1962, Environmental control of photosynthesis in the sea, Limnol. Oceanogr. 7:2 137–150

Sumantran V. N., Kulkarni A. A., Harsulkar A., Wele A., Koppikar S. J., Chandwaskar R., Gaire V, Dalvi M., Wagh U. V., 2007, Hyaluronidase and collagenase inhibitory activities of the herbal formulation Triphala guggulu; J. Biosci. 32 755–761.

Swain A. R., Dutton S. P., Truswell A. S., 1985, Salicylates in foods, Journal of the American Dietetic Association, Vol 85, N 8, 950-960

Şarer E., Gökbulut A., 2008, Determination Of Caffeic And Chlorogenic Acids In The Leaves And Fruits Of Vitex Agnus-Castus, Turk J. Pharm. Sci. 5 (3) 167-174, 2008.

Talbot P., Thebault J. M., Dauta A., Noue J., 1991, A Comparative Study and Mathematical Modelling of Temperature , Light and Growth of Three Microalgae Potentially Useful for Wastewater Treatment, Wat. Res. Vol., No. 4, pp. 465-472, 1991

Tan A. S., Berridge M. V., 2000, Superoxide produced by activated neutrophils efficiently reduces the tetrazolium salt, WST-1 to produce a soluble formazan: a simple colorimetric assay for measuring respiratory burst activation and for screening anti-inflammatory agents. Journal of Immunological Methods, Volume 238, Issues 1–2, 21 Pages 59–68

Thippeswamy N. B.and Achur R. N., 2014, Inhibitory effect of phenolic extract of carum carvi on inflammatory enzymes, hyaluronidase and trypsin, World J Pharm Sci 2014; 2(4): 350-356

Ugwu C. U.,Aoyagi H., Uchiyama H., 2007, Photobioreactors for mass cultivation of algae, Bioresource Technology 99 (2008) 4021– 4028

Vattem D. A., Shetty K. , 2005, Biological Function of Ellagic Acid: A Review, Journal of Food Biochemistry. 29 (3): 234–266.

Wada L., Boxin O., 2002, Antioxidant activity and phenolic content of Oregon caneberries. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 50:3495-3500 PubMed (12033817)

Wong Y. P., Ng R. C., Chuah S.P., Koh R. Y., Ling A. P. K., 2014, Antioxidant and Xanthine Oxidase Inhibitory Activities of Swietenia Macrophylla and Punica Granatum, International Conference on Biological, Environment and Food Engineering (BEFE-2014) August 4-5, 2014 Bali (Indonesia).

Xie Y., Jin Y., Zeng X., Chen J., Lu Y., Jing K., 2015, Fed-batch strategy for enhancing cell growth and C-phycocyanin production of Arthrospira (Spirulina) platensis under phototrophic cultivation, Bioresource Technology 180 (2015) 281–287

Yeh K. L. and Chang J. S., 2012, Effects of cultivation conditions and media composition on cell growth and lipid productivity of indigenous microalga Chlorella vulgaris ESP-31, Bioresource Technology 105 (2012) 120–127

Yıldırım H. K., Akçay Y. D., Güvenç U., Altındişli A., Sözmen E. Y., 2005, Antioxidant Activities of Organic Grape, Pomace, Juice, Must, Wine And Their Correlation With Phenolic Content. Int J Food Sci and Tech; 40:133-142.

Zakaria N. A., Ibrahim D., Sulaiman S. F., Supardy N. A., 2011, Assessment of antioxidant activity, total phenolic content and invitro toxicity of Malaysian red seaweed, Acanthophora spicifera, J. Chem. Pharm. Res., 2011, 3(3):182-191

Zheng W., Wang S.Y., 2003, Oxygen radical absorbing capacity of phenolics in blueberries, cranberries, chokeberries, and lingonberries. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 51:502-509 PubMed (12517117)

Zwietering M. H., Koos J. T., Hasenack B. E., Wit J. C., Riet K., 1991, Modeling of Bacterial Growth as a Function of Temperature, Applied and Environmental Microbiology, Apr. 1991, p. 1094-1101